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(1)

RECONSTRUCTION IN IRAQ’S OIL SECTOR: 
RUNNING ON EMPTY? 

WEDNESDAY, JULY 18, 2007

HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES,
SUBCOMMITTEE ON THE MIDDLE EAST

AND SOUTH ASIA, AND
SUBCOMMITTEE ON INTERNATIONAL ORGANIZATIONS,

HUMAN RIGHTS, AND OVERSIGHT, 
COMMITTEE ON FOREIGN AFFAIRS, 

Washington, DC. 
The subcommittees met, pursuant to notice, at 2:04 p.m. in room 

2172, Rayburn House Office Building, Hon. Gary Ackerman (chair-
man of the subcommittee) presiding. 

Mr. ACKERMAN. The subcommittees will come to order. 
Last March, our two subcommittees held a hearing on recon-

struction in Iraq where it became painfully obvious that none of 
the major goals of United States reconstruction efforts had been 
met. In particular, the oil sector, the engine of Iraq’s economy, and 
the source of 90 percent of its revenue continued to produce at well 
below pre-war levels. 

Three years ago the Coalition Provisional Authority set oil pro-
duction targets at 3 million barrels per day. Last year, according 
to GAO, Iraq produced an average of 2.1 million barrels a day, and 
this year Iraq is averaging only 1.9 million barrels a day. 

In terms of oil specifically for export, Iraq produces 1.4 billion 
barrels a day, 800,000 barrels per day below the goal, and 100,000 
barrels per day less than last year. So 3 years after the CPA set 
the initial target not only is Iraq not producing anywhere near the 
goal, they are actually going backwards. At $50 a barrel, that is a 
$40 million per day in lost revenue, $14.6 billion per year, or al-
most $45 billion less than expected since the targets were first es-
tablished 3 years ago. Where I come from $45 billion would buy a 
lot of reconstruction, but the story gets worse. 

Apparently between 100,000 and 300,000 barrels of oil per day 
go unaccounted for. It is just gone. The Government Accountability 
Office reported in May that over the last 4 years Iraqi oil worth 
somewhere between $5 million and $15 million a day may have 
been stolen, siphoned or maybe not even produced. It is surprising 
the Iraqi people are not demanding that we bring the old crooks 
back. 

What GAO has uncovered here is that neither the Iraqis nor we 
know even precisely how much oil is being produced. Unfortu-
nately, it is not just crude oil production where the targets are 
being missed. The CPA also set production targets for natural gas 
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and liquefied petroleum gas as well as stockpile targets for gaso-
line, diesel, kerosene and LPG to ensure that domestic demand 
could be met. In all these area, Iraq efforts, as well as our own, 
have fallen short. Natural gas production was 70 million standard 
cubic feet per day short of the goal. LPG production was 1.291 tons 
per day short of the goals, and instead of 15 days each worth of 
fuel stockpiled for domestic use, there is only 31⁄2 day’s worth of 
diesel, only 4 days of kerosene, only 2 days of gasoline, and only 
1 day of LPG. 

After having spent more than $2 billion of American taxpayer 
money on rebuilding Iraq’s oil infrastructure, you would think that 
we would at least know how much oil was being produced. Since 
oil production is one of the milestones we are using to measure re-
construction progress, it seems to me that precision in this regard 
would be something of a priority. 

You would also think, having spent all that money, that Iraq 
would at least be showing progress toward achieving the produc-
tion goals but not only is there not progress, production levels have 
actually declined. 

We are not exacting getting a lot of bang for our buck here, but 
perhaps it is just as well that the Iraqi Government didn’t have 
that revenue anyway. Last year the ministry of oil budgeted $3.5 
billion for capital projects in the oil sector, but only succeeded in 
spending 3 percent of that money, $35 million—not an impressive 
track record for a government that will need billions of dollars to 
sustain the oil sector long after the United States has withdrawn. 

Beyond simply trying to get the stuff out of the ground, Iraqis 
need to establish the legal regulatory framework which would 
make clear who decides how to exploit Iraq’s oil and who benefits. 
Unfortunately, only the legal framework has been sent to the Par-
liament for consideration. Legislation on revenue sharing, restruc-
turing of the oil ministry and establishing the National Oil Com-
pany all remain in some political limbo. 

This debate inside of Iraq has become a metaphor for who will 
rule Iraq and how. It defines the struggle between those who want 
a strong central government and those who want the regions to 
have more autonomy, and it lays bare the sectarian division over 
Iraq’s wealth. Shias want the central government to control deci-
sions about currently producing oil fields, and exploration of new 
ones. Kurds want to interpret the constitution and the proposed oil 
law so that they have the right to determine how new oil fields are 
exploited in their areas. Sunnis simply think that no matter what 
the Shia and Kurd decide, it will leave them out in the cold. 

Political breakthrough here could galvanize ordinary Iraqis into 
believing that their leaders actually can make decisions for the 
greater good of the nation. Political stalemate will only reinforce 
the downward spiral of an already raging civil war. 

Like everything else in Iraq, the stakes are high and the costs 
of failure are great, but in the end it is the Iraqi people who will 
have to solve this problem no matter how much we wish they 
would make the decisions that seem obvious to us. We will ulti-
mately have to let them decide on their own. 

I would like to turn now to Mr. Wilson, member of the Middle 
East and South Asia Subcommittee. 
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Mr. WILSON. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I have no question or 
opening statement. 

Mr. ACKERMAN. Then we will turn to the co-chairman of today’s 
hearing, the chairman of the Subcommittee on International Over-
sight, Mr. Delahunt. 

Mr. DELAHUNT. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, and let me thank you 
on behalf of myself and Mr. Rohrabacher, the Subcommittee on 
Oversight’s ranking member, for arranging this hearing. We are 
pleased to work with you once more on this particular issue, and 
look forward to other joint hearings where our interests and juris-
diction coincide. 

As you indicated, this hearing will address, among a number of 
critical issues, the draft hydrocarbon law pending before the Iraqi 
Parliament. This draft law, a framework draft as I will refer to it, 
creates an obtuse and arcane legal structure for reorganizing the 
Iraqi oil industry. It is important to emphasize that it does not ad-
dress—it does not address the fair and equitable distribution of oil 
revenue among the various Iraqi communities, so it should not be 
confused with the benchmark in the recent supplemental appro-
priation identified by Congress to be a sign of progress. 

In fact, legislation to ensure such an equitable distribution of hy-
drocarbon revenue has not even been adopted by the Iraqi cabinet, 
which is a prerequisite for consideration by the Iraqi Parliament. 

Now, this framework draft was originally crafted by three Iraqi 
oil experts, including Mr. Tariq Shafiq, one of our witnesses today. 
That draft, however, has been substantially altered. The current 
version allows foreign oil companies to secure ownership of Iraqi 
oil, and it would also permit foreign oil executives to sit on a so-
called independent expert panel and provide advice to a newly-cre-
ated Federal gas and oil council, which would be the key decision-
making authority under this proposed regime, and yet there ap-
pears to be no prohibition on these same international oil company 
executives from advising and reviewing contracts involving their 
companies. 

To state that the framework draft is controversial is an under-
statement. The Iraqi oil unions vigorously object to the current 
version, and in an open letter dated March 19, 2007, to the Iraqi 
Parliament, a number of respected Iraqi oil experts have articu-
lated their reservations. Numerous other stakeholders have also 
weighed in to express their concern and opposition. 

From our perspective, it is important to examine the role of the 
administration in the evolution of this framework draft and how it 
may influence resulting perceptions. Over to my right there is a 
time line created by the Congressional Research Service. Obviously, 
we can’t see it from here, but I know it is in the packages provided 
by staff to members and those who have an interest can later view 
it up close. But it is full of instances where the United States ap-
peared to be encouraging substantial foreign equity participation in 
the Iraqi oil industry. 

In April 2003, a month after the invasion, the Department of 
State had issued a report on the future of Iraqi oil, calling for the 
privatization of the oil sector, and in that same year, in March, 
after the Coalition Provisional Authority was established, the ad-
ministration retained former oil company executives to assist Iraqi 
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oil officials. They, of course, were supportive of privatization. There 
are numerous other examples listed on the CRS time line. 

Now, when we add this framework draft to the equation, it ap-
pears to some that the administration had less than a noble agen-
da, and according to a University of Michigan poll, 76 percent of 
Iraqis said that one of the primary reasons the United States in-
vaded Iraq initially was to control Iraqi oil. As a result of this 
framework draft, I have no doubt that today that percentage would 
be even higher. 

For example, knowledgeable Iraqis have questioned why unex-
plored areas should be auctioned off while existing wells currently 
producing in discovered but not yet producing fields, which can 
meet Iraqis economic needs for many years. There is a growing be-
lief that this framework draft would benefit international oil com-
panies to the long-term detriment of Iraq and the Iraqi people. As 
one of our witnesses notes, this is a very divisive issue within Iraq, 
and appears to have been planned under pressure from both within 
and without. There is a real danger that a perception will take hold 
that we, the United States, the administration pressed passage of 
this framework draft to benefit ourselves. 

As a Kurdish lawmaker recently noted, ‘‘This has always been 
the case. Washington has been pushing the Iraqis to fit their agen-
da.’’ Those are his words. 

And we should remind ourselves that this sentiment is not lim-
ited to Iraq. Again, recent polling reveals that 79 percent of re-
spondents in four Muslim countries—Morocco, Indonesia, Pakistan 
and Egypt—felt that the United States’ aim was to maintain con-
trol over Middle East oil, and a framework draft perceived to be fa-
vorable to international oil companies will support that belief. 

If this passage, or rather, if the passage of this framework draft 
is interpreted to be an exploitation of Iraq’s most coveted natural 
resource, then our reputation and prestige could very well suffer 
even further, and a claim that we fought to free Iraq will be re-
jected out of hand by the Iraqi people and by others as well, and 
our national interest will suffer in the long term. 

So it is my belief that it is of critical importance that Congress 
be clear to the people of Iraq that we respect their sovereignty in 
whatever decisions they make regarding their natural resources. 

With that, Mr. Chairman, I yield back, and look forward to hear-
ing from our witnesses. 

Mr. ACKERMAN. Thank you, Chairman Delahunt. 
We are expecting our ranking member, Mr. Pence, and he will 

make a statement, I would anticipate, at an appropriate time, but 
now we will turn to our first witness. 

Mr. Joseph Christoff is director of the Government Account-
ability Office’s International Affairs Trade Team. Mr. Christoff di-
rects GAO’s work at U.S. agencies responsible for nonproliferation, 
export control, and international security issues. He also leads 
GAO’s efforts reviewing reconstruction and security issues in Iraq. 

Mr. Christoff joined GAO in 1980, and has a master’s degree in 
public administration from American University and a B.A. in pub-
lic policy from Miami University-Ohio. 
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Welcome, Mr. Christoff. Without objection, your written remarks 
will be made a part of the official permanent record, and you may 
summarize them and proceed as you wish. 

STATEMENT OF MR. JOSEPH A. CHRISTOFF, DIRECTOR, 
INTERNATIONAL AFFAIRS AND TRADE, GENERAL ACCOUNT-
ABILITY OFFICE 

Mr. CHRISTOFF. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Just wait 1 second 
for some of my props to be put up, but let me begin by, of course, 
thanking you all for inviting GAO to this important hearing. 

My statement today is based on GAO’s May 2007 report on Iraq’s 
energy sector, and additional research that we completed for this 
hearing, and I will discuss three issues: First, United States 
progress toward achieving Iraq’s oil production; second, challenges 
in restoring Iraq’s oil infrastructure; and third, Iraqi efforts to 
enact hydrocarbon legislation. 

First, after 4 years of effort and $2.7 billion in United States 
funds, Iraqi oil output has consistently fallen below United States’ 
goals. In 2006, Iraq’s oil production averaged 2.1 million barrels 
per day as reported by the State Department, and as displayed in 
the first chart to your left, this level was short of the United States’ 
goal of 3 million barrels per day. Iraqi exports averaged 1.5 million 
barrels per day in 2006 compared to the United States’ goal of 2.2 
million barrels per day. 

Moreover, State Department data may actually overestimate 
Iraq’s oil production. As displayed in the middle chart, the Depart-
ment of Energy, its data shows lower production levels between 
100,000 and 300,000 barrels less per day. This equates to $1.8–5.5 
billion per year. This discrepancy may result from inadequate me-
tering and reporting, corruption, theft, and sabotage. Comprehen-
sive metering of Iraq’s oil production has been a longstanding prob-
lem and is a continuing need. 

The United States faces many challenges in helping Iraq restore 
its oil sector. These challenges include poor security, corruption, 
and funding constraints. 

First, violence in Iraq continues unabated, placing workers and 
infrastructure at risk. The U.S. reconstruction program assumed a 
permissive security environment that has never materialized. In 
June 2007, the number of enemy attacks against the Coalition and 
its Iraqi partners averaged 180 per day. This is 50 percent higher 
than in June 2006. 

The second challenge, widespread corruption and smuggling con-
tinue to reduce oil revenues. A variety of criminal, insurgent and 
militia groups fund their activities through oil theft and illicit 
sales. Last month DoD reported that as much as 70 percent of the 
fuel processed at Iraq’s key refinery was sold on the black market, 
possibly as much as $2 billion each year. As a result, the Iraqi 
army assumed control of the refinery and is trying to install equip-
ment to prevent siphoning. 

The third challenge, Iraq’s needs are significant but future fund-
ing is uncertain. For the oil sector, the United States has spent 
nearly all of its reconstruction funds, international donors have 
provided no grants, and Iraq has invested little. For example, in 
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2006, Iraq spent less than 3 percent of the $3.5 billion it budgeted 
for oil projects. 

To address these many problems, we recommended that the Sec-
retary of State work with Iraqi ministries to do five things: (1) de-
velop an integrated energy strategy; (2) establish an oil metering 
system; (3) develop financial management systems; (4) secure 
greater donor funding; and (5) implement hydrocarbon legislation. 

I will only provide a few comments on the hydrocarbon legisla-
tion, noting that your experts will follow me on this panel. 

Iraq has yet to enact legislation that defines the distribution of 
oil revenues and the rights of foreign investors. As shown in the 
last chart on your far right, the government must enact four sepa-
rate but interrelated pieces of legislation, not just one. Iraq’s cabi-
net has submitted only one of these to its Parliament. A framework 
to establish the oil sector is management and oversight. The cabi-
net has not approved a draft revenue-sharing law. This law would 
provide for the ownership of oil resources and the distribution of 
revenues. 

Two other laws are being drafted. One would restructure the 
ministry of oil and the other would establish the Iraq National Oil 
Company. Until all legislation is enacted, Iraq may have difficult 
attracting the foreign investment it needs to modernize the oil sec-
tor. Passage of hydrocarbon legislation is one of 18 benchmarks the 
United States expects Iraq to achieve, and as required by law, GAO 
will provide Congress an independent assessment of Iraq’s progress 
in achieving these 18 benchmarks. We will issue our report on Sep-
tember 1. 

Thank you, Mr. Chairman. That concludes my statement. 
[The prepared statement of Mr. Christoff follows:]
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Mr. ACKERMAN. This thing seems to be a total screw up. 
Mr. CHRISTOFF. A lot of problems. 
Mr. ACKERMAN. Have you ever seen anything like this? 
Mr. CHRISTOFF. Well, not in the 25 years I have worked for GAO. 
Mr. ACKERMAN. Is it getting better over there? 
Mr. CHRISTOFF. There are a few things that I think are getting 

better. I can give you one example. 
Mr. ACKERMAN. Please. 
Mr. CHRISTOFF. I think Iraq has done well in trying to raise the 

price of gasoline and diesel as required by the IMF. September 
2005, it was about five cents a gallon. It is now $1.20 a gallon. 
That helps reduce smuggling because people are paying fair market 
prices at this point. But in terms of producing oil, it hasn’t gotten 
any better. 

Mr. ACKERMAN. If $1.20 a gallon is a fair market price, I was just 
robbed this morning. 

Mr. CHRISTOFF. Well, compared to its neighbors, it is about in 
the ballpark. 

Mr. ACKERMAN. This thing is a total mess. I mean, we are spend-
ing $2 billion of American taxpayer money every week, and for the 
last how many years, and people are siphoning off billions of dol-
lars of oil in addition to that that is supposed to be helping the 
Iraqi people. 

Mr. CHRISTOFF. Right. 
Mr. ACKERMAN. It sounds like an unconscionable criminal enter-

prise in which we have all conspired. Do we have any idea who is 
benefiting from all of this? 

Mr. CHRISTOFF. I think it is pretty clear from both the published 
reports that I have read and the classified reports that I read that 
corruption in the oil sector is pretty pervasive at all levels of the 
industry. 

Mr. ACKERMAN. Explain to me, as I understand, there are 15, no 
less than 15, that is more than a dozen, a dozen and a quarter paid 
American consultants overseeing this enterprise. Who do these con-
sultants work for? What agencies? 

Mr. CHRISTOFF. Well, if you are referring to the advisors. 
Mr. ACKERMAN. Yes. 
Mr. CHRISTOFF. The U.S. has about 20 advisors working with the 

minister of oil. 
Mr. ACKERMAN. And what is their job again? 
Mr. CHRISTOFF. What do they do? Well, one of the problems that 

all the ministries have is that they don’t know how to execute 
budgets. They don’t know how to spend their budget. They don’t 
have good contracting and procurement rules, and all of the——

Mr. ACKERMAN. They couldn’t even figure out how to execute the 
dictator. 

Mr. CHRISTOFF. Pardon? 
Mr. ACKERMAN. It was a quip. You don’t have to address that. 
Tell me again what they are supposed to do. 
Mr. CHRISTOFF. One of the key things that all the advisors, and 

of course I am speaking from my observations as part of the legis-
lative branch, not from the administration’s perspective, is that 
they are trying to help them execute their budgets. 
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As you noted in your opening statement, minister of oil only 
spend $90 million out of the $3.5 billion they set aside for oil 
projects. 

Mr. ACKERMAN. Any advisors to tell them how to do this the way 
they are doing it? 

Mr. CHRISTOFF. Well, they don’t know how. According to the ad-
visors, they don’t have good skills and good technical skills in 
terms of letting contracts, issuing contracts. They don’t know what 
fair and competitive bidding is. The World Bank has even com-
mented on the difficulties they have in trying to explain true com-
petitive bidding procedures with Iraqi officials. 

Mr. ACKERMAN. Somebody better call the cops. There is some-
thing bad going on here. I just don’t understand this. How are we 
letting them get away with this? How are they getting away with 
this? How are the Iraqi people allowing them to get away with 
this? What are these advisors doing? Are they following the advice 
the advisors are advising? 

Mr. CHRISTOFF. One thing that we are actually going to be 
issuing a report in about 6 weeks looking at all of what the advi-
sors are doing, and I think one of the challenges the advisors have 
found is that oftentimes the Iraqis don’t take their advice, because 
they have their own agendas in terms of what they want to 
achieve. 

Mr. ACKERMAN. Wow. This is beyond criticism. It is hard to get 
a handle on even what end to approach this problem with it seems 
to huge and immense. How did it get so out of hand? Do we suspect 
that this system was that bad under Saddam Hussein? 

Mr. CHRISTOFF. Oh, absolutely. In fact, Mr. Delahunt, you recall 
the hearings we had on the Oil for Food Program. GAO at the time 
estimated that up to 480,000 barrels of oil was smuggled out of 
Iraq. 

Mr. ACKERMAN. Yes, but we know who got the money then. 
Mr. CHRISTOFF. A variety of companies as well as the Iraqi Gov-

ernment. 
Mr. ACKERMAN. And who is getting it now? 
Mr. CHRISTOFF. Unclear. 
Mr. ACKERMAN. How do we get it clearer? 
Mr. CHRISTOFF. You can get clearer with some additional classi-

fied information certainly. 
Mr. ACKERMAN. The classified information would indicate to us 

who is getting rich? 
Mr. CHRISTOFF. It indicates——
Mr. ACKERMAN. How this is getting done and how to stop it? 
Mr. CHRISTOFF. It would indicate the pervasiveness of the prob-

lem, yes. 
Mr. ACKERMAN. I think we have got a flavor of the pervasiveness 

of the problem. 
Mr. CHRISTOFF. One of the——
Mr. ACKERMAN. I mean, this is world class racketeering that we 

are in charge of advising. Yes, this is an international RICO kind 
of deal. I mean, this is absolutely mind boggling. 

I think I have used my 5 minutes in amazement. We are pleased 
to yield the time to Mr. Pence, the ranking member on the Sub-
committee on the Middle East and South Asia. 
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Mr. PENCE. Thank you, Chairman, and I thank the chairman of 
both subcommittees for calling an important hearing, and I thank 
our witness for your service to the country at GAO. 

The topic before us today seems to me of enormous significance. 
Oil experts provide 95 percent of Iraq’s foreign exchange earnings, 
nearly all its food and medicine imports, virtually all of its govern-
ment revenue. Oil is Iraq. 

Mr. CHRISTOFF. Right. 
Mr. PENCE. But it seems to me it is also a sector that is subject 

to immense complexity, and how to assist the Iraqi Government in 
writing laws dealing with managing its economy in the midst of 
sectarian violence is, I think, as important as it is difficult, and 
your testimony reflects that. 

As I said at our full committee hearing yesterday, Mr. Chairman, 
I believe we do have a stake in success. If our generals reports and 
recommends some different tactic and strategy on the ground, as 
I said before the full committee yesterday, I am more than willing 
to adjust strategy, tactics, but not the objective, which I believe 
must be an American success and an Iraqi success, and it seems 
to me that the energy laws are central to that success given their 
centrality of oil to this economy. 

I also am very concerned that we not inadvertently send a mes-
sage that will result in rushing hydrocarbon laws which could ulti-
mately result in increased violence and jeopardize the entire con-
stitutional order in its fledgling moments. 

With that, a couple quick questions for our witness because I 
know, Mr. Chairman, that votes might be imminent here. 

Mr. Christoff, give me a little context here. This is an area of for-
eign affairs that you have great expertise in. I think we can know 
somewhere less than 4 years Iraq has been negotiating this hydro-
carbon law. How long has it taken other countries to draft legisla-
tion of this nature? Is there a comparison? And the process that we 
are witnessing, is it taking longer than expected or is it reflective 
of what we have seen in other jurisdictions? 

Mr. CHRISTOFF. Yes, I don’t think I have a good comparison to 
other countries, but when you made the point 4 years, I think it 
is important to keep in mind that there were three governments. 
We had an interim government, a provisional government, and now 
the permanent government. So one of the things that I hear from 
our advisors is just being able to have some consistency in the min-
istries that they are working with. 

So we started working with the current government for all prac-
tical purposes in May 2006, when it was finally formed. 

Mr. PENCE. You were nodding when I was talking about the cen-
trality of oil revenues to this economy. 

Mr. CHRISTOFF. Yes. 
Mr. PENCE. Can you speak to that a bit? How closely connected 

do you see—because when many of us talk about or have visited 
Iraq, and one of my five trips, it seems like we talk about a variety 
of reforms, including de-Baathification, provincial elections, and of 
course the oil revenue sharing law, but it isn’t just one of the re-
forms, in my judgment, after making a deeper study of this. It 
seems to me, and this is a benefit of this hearing, this is really—
this is at a level of, it seems to me implied in your testimony, that 
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this interrelates to the success of a constitutional order in Iraq. Is 
that a fair——

Mr. CHRISTOFF. That is a correct statement. 
Mr. PENCE. Could you expand on that? 
Mr. CHRISTOFF. Yes. For example, I think some of the provisions, 

the constitutional, you could call it a constitutional Congress or the 
committee that still has yet to be formed and to report out on 
changes to the constitution. You know, one of the important 
changes that would have to be debated is the role of regions, and 
the extent to which new regions are going to be allowed to be 
formed, like a Shia region in the south. 

Well, that bears into what would be the percentages in oil rev-
enue that would go to the regions versus the central government. 
So if you don’t have decisions in the constitution about clearly de-
fined roles of federalism, that is going to bear on how do you deter-
mine whether the central government gets what percentage or the 
regions get what percentage, so it is very interrelated. 

Mr. DELAHUNT. Would my friend yield? 
Mr. PENCE. I would be pleased to yield, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. DELAHUNT. If I understand you, Mr. Christoff, it makes little 

sense to pass a hydrocarbon law in all of its aspects without having 
the work of the constitutional committees accomplished as a pre-
requisite. In other words, how can the Iraqi Government pass a law 
dealing with the management of its hydrocarbon resources and im-
plicated in that is an allocation among the regions when the con-
stitutional provisions that would order those or that would define 
those regions are not in existence? 

Mr. CHRISTOFF. Yes, an uncertified——
Mr. DELAHUNT. I mean, are we putting the cart before the horse, 

to put it in the colloquial. 
Mr. CHRISTOFF. I actually see lots of carts and lots of horses, and 

it is not just——
Mr. DELAHUNT. What about this horse and this cart? 
Mr. CHRISTOFF. That is one. That is one, but you also have to 

what extent do you resolve the disposition of Kirkuk? To what ex-
tent do you have a census that would clearly define the populations 
that would result in the percentage of revenue that those regions 
are going to get? 

So you have a whole host of issues, both constitutional and oth-
ers. 

Mr. DELAHUNT. But the constitution that would create those re-
gions and hopefully resolve those issues, no action has been taken 
by the Iraqi Parliament or the Iraqi cabinet on those issues, and 
yet we are pressing the Iraqi Government to pass a hydrocarbon 
act in a vacuum. That is my point. The more I examine this issue, 
I just can’t understand the logic in terms of the sequence here. I 
don’t know whether you agree with me, Joe, and I thank the gen-
tleman for yielding. 

Mr. PENCE. I am reclaiming my time. I would like the gentleman 
to respond. I will pose this one question. 

Mr. CHRISTOFF. I don’t know what the sequence should be. I just 
know that there are a variety of different laws and decisions that 
either have to be made by the Iraqi Government or through the 
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constitutional process that all bear on the sharing of revenues, that 
all bear on the status of key oil-producing areas in Iraq. 

Mr. PENCE. Well, by way of conclusion, and, Mr. Chairman, let 
me make it clear that I only yield to the gentleman from Massa-
chusetts on his birthday, and birthday wishes. 

Mr. CHRISTOFF. Happy birthday. 
Mr. DELAHUNT. It is tough being 40, I guess. 
Mr. PENCE. Let me allow you to amplify a point. It does seem to 

me that adding to the complexity of this, and in fairness to Mr. 
Delahunt’s point, that while benchmarks contemplated by the Con-
gress suggests the passage of a hydrocarbon law, it is actually four 
hydrocarbon laws. 

Mr. CHRISTOFF. Correct. 
Mr. PENCE. We have four moving legislative vehicles here. We 

have an evolving constitutional order that has not had provincial 
elections to date, and I just find your testimony very compelling to 
the point that these are—there are many moving parts toward a 
success, however it would be defined in Iraq, but these are the two, 
the constitutional order and the hydrocarbon laws are two of the 
bigger cogs, but you speak to that of being four laws, the point you 
made in your testimony. 

Mr. CHRISTOFF. Absolutely, and those four laws that are part of 
this umbrella, they are at different stages, so the hydrocarbon 
framework law has been approved by the cabinet. The revenue 
sharing is still being debated by the cabinet, and two other laws 
haven’t even been drafted, and that is establishing the ministry of 
oil and also an Iraq National Oil Company. 

Mr. PENCE. Very illuminating. Chairman, thank you for calling 
the hearing. 

Mr. ACKERMAN. Thank you. 
Chairman Delahunt. 
Mr. DELAHUNT. Yes. Thank you, Mr. Ackerman. 
I want to be really clear and see if I can clarify for the record 

what the benchmark that was established by Congress in the last 
supplemental addressed. I am going to read that language to you, 
Mr. Christoff. 

One of the benchmarks of the 18 was, ‘‘Enacting and imple-
menting legislation to ensure the equitable distribution of hydro-
carbon resources to the people of Iraq without regard to the sector 
ethnicity of recipients in an equitable manner.’’

The legislation that I describe as the framework draft has noth-
ing whatsoever to do with the equitable and fair distribution of oil 
revenue. 

Mr. CHRISTOFF. Well, not really. The hydrocarbon framework 
might have two annexes attached to it, and those annexes list 
every single oil field in Iraq, both those producing and those that 
have been discovered, and they assign them either to the central 
government or the regions, so that does affect revenue sharing leg-
islation as to who gets what oil wells. 

Mr. DELAHUNT. But we don’t even know what those annexes are, 
do we? 

Mr. CHRISTOFF. I have seen drafts of them that have been on the 
KRG site, the Kurdistan Regional Government site. 

Mr. DELAHUNT. I inquired——

VerDate Mar 21 2002 14:33 Jan 11, 2008 Jkt 000000 PO 00000 Frm 00041 Fmt 6633 Sfmt 6633 F:\WORK\MESA\071807\36825.000 DOUG PsN: DOUG



36

Mr. CHRISTOFF. But those require a debate. 
Mr. DELAHUNT. Let me inform you I inquired of the Department 

of State, and they don’t have access other than what they discover 
on the Web site of the KRG. 

Mr. CHRISTOFF. Right. 
Mr. DELAHUNT. The Kurdistan Regional Government. 
Mr. CHRISTOFF. Right. 
Mr. DELAHUNT. So what we have here is a non-transparent, and 

it is my understanding from a variety of sources and reports that 
the Iraqi Parliament has had no access to either model contracts, 
so-called, or these annexes, and it appears to be dealing in a blind, 
if you will. Well, let me forego that, and——

Mr. ACKERMAN. Would the gentleman yield for just a moment be-
fore he goes on? 

Mr. DELAHUNT. Yes. 
Mr. ACKERMAN. I wanted to just clear something up to get a bet-

ter understanding so that there is either a sense of hope or an un-
derstanding that what was being offered is not necessarily a sense 
of hope. 

When the legal questions are resolved as far as the oil law and 
its implementation and everything, is the suggestion is that these 
problems will be cleared up and resolved because one might note 
that since the U.S. Constitution was ratified, as I am advised it 
was in 1789, there has been absolutely no theft of anything in 
America? 

What makes us think that posting the Iraqi constitution in front 
of the pipelines will prevent the kind of thing that is going on now 
with these billions of dollars benefiting everybody except the people 
for whom it is intended to benefit, the people who own those re-
sources? Why would this stop with the passage of a law if the im-
plementation is going to be what it is now? 

Mr. CHRISTOFF. I am gong to give you two comments. 
First, the benchmark says enact, so you can enact. Even if you 

enact all four, you still have to develop implementing regulations 
that put details behind those laws. That is going to take awhile. 

The second question is in terms of the corruption, I think one 
thing that the framework——

Mr. ACKERMAN. Is the problem the details behind the laws or the 
criminals that are not behind the bars? 

Mr. CHRISTOFF. Well, I want to relate those too because the cor-
ruption that we see now is being addressed in the hydrocarbon 
framework because there is a great deal of accountability and 
transparency procedures. Iraq has to provide details and all the 
contracts it lets, the royalties, the revenues, so there is an account-
ability provisions in the framework itself. 

Mr. ACKERMAN. And people won’t violate the law in that in-
stance? I mean, why aren’t the American advisors telling the Iraqis 
what to do to eliminate this as if there were a constitutional resolu-
tion, as if there were——

Mr. CHRISTOFF. Well, I am trying to give you some hope. 
Mr. ACKERMAN. I would like some plans better than some—I 

mean, I like hope. I like prayer, but I would like better on plans, 
and I don’t see them. I don’t see anybody figuring out how to get 
the bad guys, and I don’t see anybody attempting, and I don’t see 
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anybody trying to identify them, and is it a big secret, we have to 
go into secret session in some dark chamber in the Capitol to find 
out who is stealing the oil, that is a problem. Bounce a check in 
my supermarket, they post your name of the register. 

Mr. CHRISTOFF. One thing that I would offer you that I offered 
Mr. Delahunt last month is that we are completing a report looking 
at the—a classified report looking at the question, Who are we 
fighting?, and that details the different factions in Iraq and their 
sources of revenue. 

Mr. ACKERMAN. I just have a dreadful feeling that the people 
who are stealing these billions of dollars are putting some of it in 
the pockets of the people that are shooting us in the ass. 

Mr. CHRISTOFF. Well, I think the State Department’s 2207 report 
already said that, and that is a public document. 

Mr. ACKERMAN. Mr. Delahunt. 
Mr. DELAHUNT. Mr. Christoff, it is my understanding that the 

annexes that you suggested were part of the framework laws actu-
ally have been dropped because of objections of the Kurdistan Re-
gional Government, and they have been deferred to the Federal 
and Oil Gas Council which doesn’t exist yet. 

Could you check that with your staff and see whether you are 
right or whether my staff is right? 

Mr. CHRISTOFF. Well, just following the papers every day some-
thing different and new happens with the hydrocarbon legislation, 
so I have read that, that now the annexes may be pulled because 
they want to decide who gets which oil wells. 

Mr. DELAHUNT. Okay. Well, then I am trying to make the case, 
because I want to be very sure of my facts, that even if the pro-
posed framework law is ratified by this Parliament, and who 
knows, but that will not meet the criteria as established by the 
benchmark that was part of the Iraqi supplemental approved by 
both Houses. 

Mr. CHRISTOFF. Yes, I agree with that. 
Mr. DELAHUNT. Okay. I think it is important to understand that 

if we see a headline that says the Iraqi Parliament approves of the 
hydrocarbon act, that it does not satisfy the benchmark because 
there are three other separate and distinct pieces of legislation that 
are required before the requirement that the Congress established 
is met. 

Could I have another question? 
Mr. ACKERMAN. Yes, only if you would ask what is the projected 

time frame in all that happening. [Laughter.] 
Mr. CHRISTOFF. I don’t know. 
Mr. DELAHUNT. He doesn’t know. [Laughter.] 
And with that I will yield my time to the gentleman from South 

Carolina. 
He doesn’t know. 
Mr. WILSON. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, and indeed, Chairman 

Delahunt, happy birthday. 
Mr. DELAHUNT. Thank you, Joe. I haven’t got the gift yet. 

[Laughter.] 
Mr. WILSON. It is in the mail, I am sure. 
But Mr. Christoff, thank you for your presentation and the infor-

mation you have provided. In my visits to the region, I have visited 
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Qatar, Bahrain, Kuwait. I have seen countries of fabulous develop-
ment. I represent Hilton Head Island. When I visit these countries, 
I feel like I am visiting Hilton Head Island on steroids. There 
should be such opportunity to wisely use the oil resources of the 
Middle East to benefit the people who live in the country, and in-
deed I have seen it, and I hadn’t been to UAE, I haven’t been to 
Saudi Arabia, but obviously we know that all of these nations are 
very modern, I think progressing. 

So it is really frustrating to me the report that you have given 
although I put it in the context, as you indicated, that the govern-
ment that we are dealing with came about a year ago, May 2006, 
and our chairman just correctly referenced that our constitution 
was adopted in 1789. It took the United States 13 years to ulti-
mately evolve the form of government that we so much appreciate 
today. But here we are in just a little bit over a year in Iraq. 

I am very pleased that, and I noted with interest that there was 
a GAO report of May 2007, and you have five points and you have 
reiterated those today, but I would like for you to further explain 
the first one because I think that is the basis of what we are look-
ing for, and that is that the ministries of oil and electricity would 
develop an integrated energy strategy for the oil and energy sec-
tors. 

Can you explain what you mean by that? 
Mr. CHRISTOFF. Yes, absolutely. Those two sectors are without a 

doubt interrelated. The electricity plants need to have fuel that 
comes from the ministry of oil. Similarly, the ministry of oil needs 
to have electricity to produce the oil throughout the country, run 
the pipelines. 

What we found in our research, as well as talking to the advisors 
for those two ministries, is that those two ministries, number one, 
they don’t get along very well, and number two, there really isn’t 
an integrated plan. The ministry of electricity does have a long-
term plan, about a 10-year plan in which that minister specified 
the kinds of projects that he needs in order to achieve greater elec-
trical output. The minister of oil doesn’t have a comparable plan. 

So right now they are at different levels, but more importantly, 
they had to have an integrated approach in order to help the coun-
try produce more oil and more electricity. 

Mr. WILSON. And as we look at the different sectors, are we talk-
ing about public ownership, private ownership, public/private? 
What is the potential of recruiting foreign oil companies to invest, 
to develop the expertise, and the infrastructure? What is the plan-
ning for that, if any? 

Mr. CHRISTOFF. Well, I think that is the debate in terms of the 
different drafts of hydrocarbon legislation for the oil sector: What 
is the appropriate role of an Iraqi National Oil Company? Do you 
want a nationalized approach or do you want to invite in foreign 
investors? And that is still part of the contentious debate about 
what should be in the hydrocarbon legislation. 

Mr. WILSON. And in looking at the countries identified—Kuwait, 
Qatar, Bahrain—what types models did they use? Are those state 
or are they——

Mr. CHRISTOFF. Saudi Arabia is state. I don’t know of the other 
ones. But I think for Iraq, when you look at where they need to 
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get the money to invest in their oil sector, I think for practical pur-
poses you have got to think toward foreign investors as well. When 
you look at the fact that we have already obligated all the money 
that we are going to spend on the oil sector, the international com-
munity has provided nothing in the way of grants, and Iraq isn’t 
spending its budget. You have to look somewhere, and you have to 
look to foreign investors. 

Now, whether or not they are willing to come into Iraq given the 
violence, the corruption, that is a different question. 

Mr. WILSON. And not only the investment, but the technological 
innovation certainly would be advantageous, and can’t contracts 
and agreements be drafted by way of royalties to indeed provide for 
benefit of Iraq but at the same time have the benefit of invest-
ments and infrastructure? 

Mr. CHRISTOFF. Sure, and I think that is part of the debate that 
is occurring right now: What would be the royalties if a foreign 
company would invest in Iraq; what future royalties would they get 
in the production of that oil. But again, that is all part of this very 
contentious debate that is occurring right now. 

Mr. WILSON. Again, thank you very much for your service. I yield 
back my time. 

Mr. ACKERMAN. Thank you very much. 
We go next to Mr. Carnahan, but I do want to ask the indulgence 

of Mr. Carnahan and the committee that the next panel begin at 
three because one of our panelists is by satellite in London, and 
that is when we bought the time, and we are going to be breaking 
for a series of nine votes, two of which are 15 minutes and the rest 
are 2 minutes whenever they ring those bells. We will stay on with 
that until we can, so without further time going by. Mr. Carnahan. 

Mr. CARNAHAN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, and I will try to zip 
through these questions. 

First, describe to me the magnitude of Iraqi’s oil wealth if you 
would, please. 

Mr. CHRISTOFF. Of their oil wealth you said? 
Mr. CARNAHAN. Wealth, their oil wealth. 
Mr. CHRISTOFF. Sure. Last year Iraq’s oil revenues generated 

about $31 billion in revenues. This year it is projected to be about 
$36–37 billion. That is 90 percent of their budget, so they are de-
pendent on oil as the basis for what they need to do for their budg-
et, for their ministries, for everything. 

Mr. CARNAHAN. And compared to other countries, they are sec-
ond, third in the world in terms of oil reserves? 

Mr. CHRISTOFF. They have the third largest proven reserves, 115 
million barrels—115 billion barrels, and they have the potential of 
240 billion barrels of oil. 

Mr. CARNAHAN. Because there are a lot of promises and talk 
going into the Iraq conflict, that that oil wealth was going to be 
used, in fact, to rebuild and pay for much of what was going on 
there, and what we have seen is not that, and rather a raid on the 
U.S. Treasury and a rash of corruption. 

Mr. CHRISTOFF. Yes, that was one of the key assumptions that 
the CPA made back in 2003. Not only would there be a secure envi-
ronment to rebuild, but the Iraqis would make major contributions 
to their own rebuilding. 
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Mr. CARNAHAN. Well, I guess to wrap this up, I guess I would 
like to ask you to give me some points given that wealth, given 
that raid on the U.S. Treasury, and this rash of corruption, how do 
we get from there to utilizing that wealth in a way to help them 
help themselves and not use the U.S. Treasury and troops as a 
crutch any longer? 

Mr. CHRISTOFF. Well, I think it first begins with a secure and 
stable environment upon which the Iraqis can engage in useful ne-
gotiations and reconciliation. That is difficult to achieve when you 
have reached nearly an all-time high in the number of attacks. In 
June alone, 180 per day. So as was espoused by the administration 
that the purpose of the surge you need breathing room, but you 
need to have that breathing room in order for the Iraqis to engage 
in the critical negotiations over 115 billion barrels of oil under-
neath their country. 

Mr. CARNAHAN. And I guess lastly so we can get on to the next 
witness, I guess you were before our committee last year, and you 
stated that Iraq spent only 20 percent of the $6.2 billion they had 
budgeted for capital improvement projects. 

Mr. CHRISTOFF. Right. 
Mr. CARNAHAN. I would be interested to hear whether you found 

a similar problem in the oil sector? I understand there has been, 
you know, very much spending our dollars instead of theirs, and 
how do we change that? 

Mr. CHRISTOFF. Yes. Just at the end of 2006, Iraq ended its year, 
spending about 23 percent of the $6 billion it set aside for capital 
projects. It is only 3 percent for the oil sector. They only spent 3 
percent of the $3.5 billion. So we have a lot of advisors over there 
trying to help the Iraqis spend their budget. In fact, that has been 
the passion of the U.S. Embassy for over a year. Tim Carney was 
sent over there last fall to focus on budget execution, to get them 
to spend the budget. 

I have got some preliminary data that we got from Treasury, at 
least through February, they haven’t spent any of the capital budg-
et they have set aside of the $10 billion yet. So it is not promising 
for 2007 either. 

Mr. CARNAHAN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I yield back. 
Mr. ACKERMAN. We will begin dialing up in a minute. 
Mr. DELAHUNT. Mr. Chairman, while we are dialing up, I just 

want to follow up with—I have some follow-up questions on the 
line of questions that were posed to you by Mr. Wilson from South 
Carolina. 

It is true that if there was a stable and secure environment, that 
the expertise that he refers to can be purchased, which is the prac-
tice in Kuwait, Bahrain and Saudi Arabia and elsewhere, where 
the nation has created a state oil company that retains the owner-
ship of the asset. So while foreign investment, and I am not going 
to reach any conclusions as to whether that is the preferable course 
for Iraqis to take, it is a decision for them to take, not for us to 
influences is the point that I am making, and that there are other 
models—service contracts, many of which are contracted with 
American companies and other companies to provide the expertise 
and the services that would allow the continued ownership of the 
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oil by the Iraqis to spend as they see fit. Is that an accurate state-
ment? 

Mr. CHRISTOFF. Sure, I would agree with that, and I would just 
add to that, that in a stable environment you might also bring back 
the educated class that are the technocrats that you would need to 
help with the development of the regulations and the rules for a 
hydrocarbon law. 

Mr. DELAHUNT. Along those lines, I think it is fair to state that 
there is significant expertise, human capital if you will——

Mr. CHRISTOFF. Right. 
Mr. DELAHUNT [continuing]. Among the Iraqi population in terms 

of their abilities as far as exploration and the management of their 
oil resources. The problems have been Saddam Hussein, instability, 
war, et cetera. Is that a fair statement? 

Mr. CHRISTOFF. Yes, I agree. 
Mr. DELAHUNT. Thank you. 
Mr. ACKERMAN. Thank you. Mr. Christoff, thank you very, very 

much for your testimony. We would go another round with you but 
that is technology. 

Mr. CHRISTOFF. Thank you very much. 
Mr. ACKERMAN. Thank you very much. You have been very help-

ful. Thank you for your service. 
We are going to turn now to our second panel. It may be a little 

noisy while we are doing the dial-up. We will proceed none the less. 
Mr. Tariq Shafiq is the Managing Director of Petrolog & Associ-

ates, a petroleum consulting group, and the chair of Fertile Cres-
cent Oil Fields Development Company. Mr. Shafiq has worked 
worldwide in the oil and gas industry for the last 50 years, and as 
an independent consultant for the last 35. He is currently the coor-
dinator of a three-man consulting team entrusted with the drafting 
of the petroleum law for the Iraqi Ministry of Oil. 

In Iraq, he was one of the founders and directors of Iraq National 
Oil Company, INOC, in which he also served as vice chairman and 
executive director from 1964 to 1967. Prior to this, he served for 
10 years with the Iraq Petroleum Company, IPC, in various techno-
logical capacities in Iraq and London, including as head of petro-
leum engineering from 1963 to 1964. He also worked with the Kel-
logg Corporation on the construction of Dura Refinery in Iraq from 
1953 to 1954. 

Mr. Shafiq holds a Bachelor of Science Degree in petroleum engi-
neering from the University of California, Berkeley, and was grant-
ed an honorary master’s degree from Oxford University. 

Mr. Issam Michael Saliba is a Senior Foreign Law Specialist 
from the Law Library of Congress, advising on the laws of the Mid-
dle Eastern and North African Arab states as well as on Islamic 
law. Mr. Saliba is a member of the Beirut, Lebanon, Bar, an asso-
ciate of the DC Bar, and has more than 25 years experience in the 
legal profession as a practicing attorney, corporate counsel and 
international legal consultant in the United States, and in several 
countries across the Middle East. 

Before joining the Library of Congress, Mr. Saliba served as a 
legal advisor to the Government of Yemen on oil and gas matters, 
a senior national attorney for Hunt Oil Company and legal man-
ager for Getty Oil Company. 
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Mr. Saliba is a graduate of the Lebanese University, School of 
Law. 

We welcome each of you. Without objection, both of your written 
testimonies will be entered into the record, and we appreciate it if 
you would summarize your statement. 

Mr. Shafiq, welcome. Can you hear us? 
Mr. SHAFIQ. I can hear you but I cannot see you yet. 
Mr. ACKERMAN. It is fortunate for you. [Laughter.] 
Mr. SHAFIQ. Oh, that is great now. 
Mr. ACKERMAN. You may begin and hopefully the video will 

magically appear soon. You may proceed. 

STATEMENT OF MR. TARIQ SHAFIQ, CONSULTANT, PETROLOG 
& ASSOCIATES 

Mr. SHAFIQ. Thank you very much, sir. 
The Honorable Mr. Chairman, Members of the House, Ladies 

and Gentlemen, indeed it is an honor to address a gathering of 
your status. Allow me to summarize the salient points of interest 
to you and permit me, if you may, a few extra minutes to cope with 
the many diversified issues. 

One, who drafted the law? 
Three Iraqis, Thamir Ghadhban, Farouk al-Kasim, and I, our 

combined oil industry experience amounts to some 120 years. 
Two, what are the principal criteria of the petroleum law which 

we drafted? 
One, reconciliation and production capacity growth are a priority; 
Two, prevent struggle over control of the resource management 

between the Federal and regional governments to preserve the 
unity of the country and nation; 

Three, a strong National Oil Company seeking management and 
technology services from the international oil companies and the 
gradual introduction of the IOC’s on one or two other areas; 

Four, the principal policy choice should be unified plans, policy 
and management running from the center in order to achieve effi-
ciently the production of maximum return which is a condition 
made by the constitution; 

Five, reconcile Federal versus regional conflict through a com-
promise where policy and management by the Federal Government 
run from the center not only in cooperation with the regions or 
provinces as required by the constitution, but also in participation 
on both aspects of the management of the resource, that is to say 
the development as well as the exploration. 

How was this done? 
The holding company, Iraq National Oil Company, would operate 

through operating oil companies whose shares are open to be ac-
quired up to 50 percent by the region or provinces where they oper-
ate, and thus their directors would become elected directors, elected 
members of the board of the National Oil Company. This should 
ensure sharing of management decision in development and the 
production operation of the country. But this share option was 
dropped out in the negotiated draft and replaced by tasking the 
provinces, and the hours, a separate withdrawal in the manage-
ment of the resource. 
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Two, the ministry was tasked with the regulatory and super-
visory roles and preparational plans and policy in cooperation or 
participation with the regional and provincial authorities, and cre-
ating an oil and gas commission or council chaired by the prime 
minister with the secretariat of the minister of oil. Its members are 
experienced independent managers skilled at decision making. 

To carry out their task, they were given two units. One is a spe-
cial negotiating unit charged with the bidding process to grant ex-
ploration and development rights. This was dropped out by the 
Ministerial Negotiation Committee in view of assigning this role di-
rectly and separately to the region’s minister of oil and INOC. 

The other unit is a think tank charged with review, examination 
and advice to the decision-making council for all matters under 
their jurisdiction. 

Four, the other main and desirable changes to our draft, the 
most important changes concern the above council and the think 
tank. The role of the independent advisory think tank, the bureau, 
has been weakened and lacked transparency. The formal scope to 
examine all issues has been reduced to only those issues selected 
by the council. The requirement to publish their annual report has 
been removed. The appointment of its members is reduced to 1 
year, and the appointment requires unanimity of all members of 
the council, a most strange rule indeed. 

The oil and gas council has been enlarged to some 15 to 20 mem-
bers. Its tasks increased, overlapping those of the ministry of oil. 
The role and ability to make decisions have been considerably 
weakened as a regulator. The regulated parties—the regions, prov-
inces and INOC—have been members where they would decide on 
projects of their suggestion as exploration and development opera-
tors. 

Furthermore, it has been politicized by including additional min-
isters and appointment of its members made subject to conforming 
to the country’s sectarian and ethnic divide. 

The next objectional matter is the programming of exploration. 
The first draft prioritized the rehabilitation of infrastructure and 
building capacity, to monetize the reserves. The present approval 
results of 115 billion can raise today’s production of 2 million bar-
rels per day to 10 million barrels and maintain it for a decade. 
That is to say ‘‘the capability of Saudi Arabia.’’

The latest draft called for the immediate grant of rights to IOCs 
for the exploration and development of some 65 blocks with billions 
of potential reserves. The new oil is indeed not needed for over a 
decade. Its investment and discovery would lead to unhealthy con-
sequences. 

However, a last minute change was made where the four attach-
ment allocating the oil fields between INOC and the regions were 
dropped out, leaving it to the council to decide instead of the Par-
liament as a concessionary move to the Kurdistan Regional Gov-
ernment, which is indeed not such a better choice. 

Before I close, I would like to mention that the Shoura Council 
examined the latest petroleum draft and made corrections, mainly 
linguistic, and suggesting to include the deferment of decisions al-
ready draft or the draft petroleum law until a decision over an ear-
lier revised draft constitution is finalized. 
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However, the Kurdistan Regional Government contains a subjec-
tion considering this latest revision by the Shoura Council as hav-
ing ‘‘unauthorized changes’’ made to the draft. KRG formal policy 
considers unacceptable any changes made post the stage of ap-
proval at the Ministerial Negotiating Committee. This is how 
things stand today. I am afraid it is a stalemate with some move-
ment within a week. 

I see myself. How about you folks? 
[The prepared statement of Mr. Shafiq follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF MR. TARIQ SHAFIQ, CONSULTANT, PETROLOG & ASSOCIATES 

IRAQ’S PETROLEUM LAW REVISITED 

1.0 Introduction 
Iraq may prove to have one of the greatest endowed petroleum resource bases in 

the world, with oil potential reserves in excess of 215 billion (bn) barrels, and prov-
en reserves in the region of 115bn barrels housed in 80 oil fields. 

Moreover, its finding and development costs are low—amongst the lowest in the 
Middle East. However, its historical maximum production rate in any one year has 
not exceeded 3.5mn barrels per day (mbpd), although its exploration and develop-
ment history has stretched over seven decades. 

Iraq’s oil production level, historically, has lagged behind its oil reserve production 
capability and its low extraction costs. This has been due to a number of factors, 
the access of the Major oil companies to huge reserves throughout the Middle East 
pre-1970s, Iraq’s confrontational policy since the 1960s, the wars and sanctions of 
the 1990s, and the instability created post March 2003. 

The present era is characterised by the lack of institutions, law and order, sec-
tarian and ethnic divisions, and a dis-unified government under the influence of 
armed militias, and ongoing warfare, leaving the Iraqi people in desperation without 
security and basic life support systems. 

Iraq’s proven reserves can comfortably support a production plateau of 10 million 
barrels per day (mbpd) and maintain it for a decade. Iraq requires nearly two dec-
ades to export such a volume to the world’s markets. Priority should, therefore, be 
given to the rehabilitation of infrastructure and the building of production capacity. 

Russia produces today nearly 10 mbpd from its reserves of some 74 bn barrels. 
Besides, there is no reason for new discovery while there are already huge oil re-

serves in some 60 discovered but undeveloped or produced fields, ready for imme-
diate production capacity expansion or development. 

Iraq’s finding and lost opportunity costs are prohibitive enough without piling on 
additional wasted wealth. 

Planning oil field development and production capacity growth is carried out on 
a composite master plan which examines the capacity of all 80 discovered and pro-
ducing fields distributed unevenly throughout the country (including each and every 
multiple producing formations within each field), from the technical and economic 
feasibility aspects and on local and regional scales. 

In the meantime, oil development should take into consideration Iraq’s social and 
economic development plans. This clearly requires unified plans, policy management 
and execution, avoiding un-coordinated competing projects of each of Iraq’s 18 prov-
inces. 

Iraq’s oil economics today is such that, finding cost per barrel (pb) of oil is in the 
region of US Cent 1.0 (not $1 or its multiples, common cost elsewhere in the world). 
Development investment cost per produced barrel is estimated at US $1.0-1.5, which 
is equivalent to some US$6,000-9,000 per bpd (a rate of 1 barrel per day, bpd) or 
$6-9 billion per 1 mbpd. Operating cost is US$1.5-2 per barrel. These figures make 
Iraq one of the least expensive in the Middle East 

Today, Iraq’s production facilities are dilapidated, looted, sabotaged or war-torn, 
to the extent that in September 2003, its production rate sank to around 1mbpd 
from the pre-war level March 2003 level of some 2.8 mbpd. Thus far, by the begin-
ning 2007, Iraq produces around 2 mbpd and exports around 1.5 mbpd and declin-
ing. 

A draft petroleum law has been written almost a year ago by three Iraqi oil tech-
nocrats, including myself. Since then, negotiations amongst the Government Min-
isterial Committee but mainly between the Kurdistan Regional Government (KRG) 
and the Federal government, has been going. The KRG’s initial position was tanta-
mount to a confederate state and, in effect, is a status in itself and by its implica-
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tions that could encourage fast, unplanned, uncontrolled devolution into federation 
based on sectarian and ethnic basis. This will exacerbate damaging trends by induc-
ing similar provincial moves among the ‘haves’, and potential border disputes, with 
the ‘have-nots’ watching in envy. 

The KRG had already published their own draft petroleum law, based on a radi-
cally different interpretation of the constitutional articles governing the oil and gas 
resources from that adopted in the draft of the federal Ministry of Oil (MoO). The 
divergence in positions was somewhat narrowed by December 2006, when the KRG 
declared that it was prepared to ‘‘voluntarily’’ come to an interpretation which was 
more or less close to the federal perspective, but not without two major concessions 
secured in a January 2007 draft and again in the latest March 2007 draft in favour 
of the KRG and the regions and at the expense of the country’s interests. 

It must be emphasised here that the initial MoO draft was strictly envisaged as 
a professional document without margins for negotiation. 

However, like the January 2007 draft before it, the March 2007 draft was soon 
thereafter denounced by the KRG on the basis that their government had not been 
party to examining the four attachments, three of which allocate the discovered 
fields between Iraq National Oil Company (INOC), the MoO and the regions, while 
the fourth defines 65 exploration blocks. Even today, 12 July 2007, there is no sign 
of a successful outcome. 

The Council of Ministers approved the latest draft and passed it to the Parliament 
around 10 June 2007, after it had been checked and linguistically corrected by the 
Shoura Council. This is a legal unit whose function it is to ensure that laws are 
properly formatted and in legal language consistent with the constitution. 

The draft was passed to Parliament, however, without the four attachments, in 
a conciliatory move to the KRG. The KRG, however, maintained its objections, con-
sidering this latest revision as having ‘‘unauthorized changes’’ made to it. This is 
how things stand today. 

Iraq today is enduring a number of damaging trends of what may be termed ‘Tsu-
nami’ dimensions. There is widespread lack of security and law and order. Public 
assassinations are common place, motivated by ethnic and sectarian divides, or 
criminal intent. There is widespread corruption, lack of efficiency in government or-
ganizations and a near absence of institutional performance or sound management 
at the centre, and especially in the provinces. 

Action to reverse these damaging trends ought to be all-embracing in nature, co-
ordinated and united in approach, having the welfare of the country and nation at 
heart above all considerations. 

Iraq clearly requires a petroleum law but not at any cost, especially if it could 
become another divisive element, in the same way as the constitution itself, which 
revision is already overdue. 

In fact a parliamentary committee has already agreed on a new draft constitution. 
It has successfully amended the oil and gas governing articles whereby the manage-
ment of future exploration falls in line with the management of the producing fields 
under the umbrella of the federal government, in co-operation and jointly with the 
regional and provincial governments. Placing the management of exploration under 
the auspices of the Regions Governorates, not the Federal Government, posed seri-
ous problems to efficient and unified plans and policy in the management of the oil 
and gas resource as a whole. 

The question to ask now is, if good will exists: Shouldn’t the revised constitution 
be approved ahead of any petroleum law, in order to avoid falling into the complica-
tions of having to be taken to Arbitration for nullifying contracts which have re-
sulted from the grants of rights for exploration and development contracts on long-
term basis (25-35 Years), based on a petroleum law which then becomes invalid? 

2.0 The Draft Petroleum Law 
The first draft law, written by Farouk al-Kasim, Thamir Ghadhban and myself, 

aims at uniformity of plans and policy throughout the country. It provides prior con-
sultation with the provinces (regions and governorates). Decisions taken at the cen-
tre involve provincial participation. Supervision of oil and gas operations is shared 
between the Provinces and the Ministry. The decision-making process has checks 
and balances to enhance transparency and anticorruption practices. The overall ob-
jective is to optimize the oil and gas exploitation, maximize the return and unite 
the country. It has been based on the legal interpretation given above. 

The draft law has defined the tasks, principles and roles of each authority as out-
lined below. 
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2.1 The Ministry of Oil 
The Ministry is the competent authority for proposing Federal policy and legisla-

tion, as well as issuing regulations and guidelines and undertaking the necessary 
monitoring, supervisory, regulatory and administrative actions required to ensure 
the proper implementation thereof at all times in consultation with the Regions and 
Governorates. It is tasked with pre-qualifying candidate International Oil Compa-
nies (IOCs) for bidding to compete over acquiring oil and gas explor 

Undesirable changes in the latest negotiated draft by the Ministerial Committee:
• The Ministry’s functions to suggest plans and policy have been duplicated by 

the Federal Oil and Gas Council, at its own initiative.
• Regions are authorised to pre-qualify IOCs for bids in their regions, approve 

IOCs development plans and appoint the oil and gas company Operator, and 
to negotiate and initial finalised contracts. 

2.2 The Iraq National Oil Company (INOC) 
INOC is an independent, financially and administratively, upstream holding com-

pany, fully owned by the government. It is ear marked all discovered fields and op-
erates through operating companies. INOC’s operational activities in the provinces 
shall be carried out by affiliated companies where the Provincial authorities have 
an option to participate up to 50% through ownership in the respective affiliates. 
INOC is permitted to team with IOCs on service contracts to acquire management 
and technology. 

Undesirable changes in the latest negotiated draft by the Ministerial Committee:
• Government officials and others from the Regions are designated to hold 

board directorships in conflict with its true independence.
• INOC is appointed as member of the Federal Oil and Gas Council thereby 

playing both roles of a regulator and ‘‘regulated’’ body deciding on its own 
projects in the Council.

• While the producing fields have been allocated to INOC only 2/3 of the discov-
ered but partially developed fields are allocated to it in contradiction to the 
terms of the constitution.

• Furthermore 65 exploration blocks, housing the bulk of Iraq’s potential re-
serves, are assigned for urgent exploration. Exploration calls for tendering to 
IOCs to explore and develop while there is no need for new oil for many years 
to come. Furthermore, developed oil by the IOC’s would undergo fast track 
production to pay back a return and profit to the investing company, com-
peting with Iraq’s own INOC oil over limited markets and destabilising mar-
kets and prices.

This is a very divisive issue which appears to have been planned under pressure 
from within and without. 
2.3 The Provincial Authorities 

Provincial authorities should propose to the Federal authorities activities and 
plans for the Province to be included in the country’s plan for Petroleum Operations. 
They shall further assist and participate with the Federal authorities in discussions 
leading to the finalisation of the Federal plan as required. 

Provincial authorities should participate as part of the Commission’s (changed to 
Federal Oil and Gas Council, the Council) negotiation team in licensing prepara-
tions, evaluations and negotiations regarding areas within the Province. 

Provincial authorities should be represented in the activities carried out by the 
Petroleum Commission (the Council) and Petroleum Council (a think tank renamed 
Independent Consulting Bureau, the Bureau). 

Undesirable changes in the latest negotiated draft by the Ministerial Committee:
• Regions are authorised to pre-qualify IOCs for bids in their regions, approve 

IOCs development plans and appoint the oil and gas company Operator, and 
to negotiate and initial finalised contracts.

• The provincial authorities are appointed as members to the Federal Oil and 
Gas Council, thereby would play both roles of a regulator and ‘‘regulated’’ 
body deciding on their own projects. 

2.4 The Federal Petroleum Commission (changed to the Federal Oil and Gas Coun-
cil) 

It carries out and examines on behalf of the Council of Ministers matters related 
to the approval of Petroleum plans and policy which are prepared by the Ministry, 
and in granting Exploration and Production rights. 
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It is chaired by the Prime Minister with the secretariat of the Minister of Oil. 
Undesirable changes in the latest negotiated draft by the Ministerial Committee:

• The Federal Petroleum Commission’s role has been changed from a sole deci-
sion-making Council to include proposing its own plans and policy, which is 
the Ministry of Oil task.

• Its membership has been unreasonably increased to some 15-20 or even more 
in the future.

• It has been politicised by the addition of ministers and making its member-
ship appointments subject to conforming to the sectarian and ethnic division 
of the nation, and not necessarily based on the qualifications and experience 
of managers who are skilled decision-makers.

• The inclusion of INOC, the Regions and the producing Provinces conflicts 
with the basic task of the Council as a decision-making body. On the one 
hand, they propose plans and on the other, decide on them as members of 
the Council.

• Decisions requires a 2/3 majority instead of simple 1/2, which can be blocked 
by an influential Regional member managing 1/3 opposition.

• There is duplication of authority between the Council, the Ministry, Regions 
and Provinces, such as in pre-qualifying companies to bid or approval of de-
velopment plans, amongst other matters.

• The checks and balances system is weakened leading to potential malpractice. 
2.5 The Petroleum Advisory Council (changed to the Independent Consulting Bureau) 

This examines and provides comments and recommendations on overall Petroleum 
plans and strategic policy, licensing contracts, overall Development policy, as well 
as key projects and any other relevant matters referred to it by the Federal Petro-
leum Commission or the Ministry. Members are appointed to 5 a year membership, 
tasked with all matters referred to the Council and required to publish their annual 
report. 

It consists of nine professionals, three of whom are from the regions and 
governorates. 

Undesirable changes in the latest negotiated draft by the Ministerial Committee:
• Members are appointed to a one-year term and their appointment by the 

Council requires unanimity of all members.
• They will be limited to advise only on matters passed to them by the Council 

and not to all matters referred to the Council.
• They will not be allowed to publish their annual report.
• The checks and balances system is weakened leading to potential mal-

practices and transparency obstructed. 
2.6 The Negotiation Committee 

This is an entity for planning and executing the process leading to the allocation 
of Exploration and Production rights. 

It consists of specially trained members of the Ministry, INOC and related entities 
with appropriate skills and experience. For specific negotiations, the Committee 
shall be supplemented by representatives from the Region or the Governorate where 
the particular acreage is located. 

Undesirable changes in the latest negotiated draft by the Ministerial Committee:
• The committee is removed. Each of the Regions, INOC and the Ministry nego-

tiate their own contracts based on model contracts, in accordance with Coun-
cil set rules.

• There is the risk of disparity and possibly inferior results due to lack of expe-
rience at a time when the Regions suffer from poor institutional capacity. 

2.7 The Licensing Code 
The licensing process shall be carried out by a specially trained Licensing Unit 

(where the province concerned shall be represented) and based on transparent and 
accountable tendering in accordance with model contracts. 

All model contract shall be developed based on the following criteria:
• National control
• Ownership of the resources
• Optimum economic rent to the country
• Appropriate return on investment to the investor
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• Reasonable incentives to the investor for ensuring solutions which are optimal 
to the country in the long-term related to.

Undesirable changes in the latest negotiated draft by the Ministerial Committee: 
It would have been desirable to have had the model contracts decided on and at-

tached to the draft law for approval by the Parliament. Neither the model contracts 
or the allocated fields and exploration blocks to their respective authority have been 
included. 
3.0 The Negotiations 

As highlighted above the negotiations have resulted in a number of significant 
changes to the original draft. The most vital concern the administrative units, the 
process of decision-making and the expediting of a large exploration programme. 

3.1 The role of the independent advisory professional think tank, named in the 
first original draft as the Oil and Gas Independent Council renamed as the Bureau, 
has been weakened and lacked transparency. Its former scope to examine all issues 
has been reduced to only those issues selected by the Council. The requirement to 
publish its annual report has been removed. The appointment of its members is re-
duced to one year from five and the appointment requires unanimity of all the mem-
bers of the Council, a most strange rule, indeed. The appointments to the Council 
and the Bureau have been made to conform to Iraq’s sectarian and ethnic groups, 
an alarming indication of the politicizing of the most vital economic commodity that 
concerns the nation when, instead, sound independent professional management is 
badly needed. 

The Council has been enlarged from nine to some 15 or ultimately 20 members, 
depending on future development, which makes it more fit as a debating society 
than trusties tasked with a vital decision-making role on optimizing the proper re-
source development of the nation. Moreover, while its size has been inflated and its 
tasks increased, overlapping those of the MoO, its role and ability to make decisions 
have been considerably weakened as a regulator. ‘‘Regulated’’ parties, the regions 
and INOC, have become members where they would decide on projects of their sug-
gestions as exploration and development operators. Furthermore it has been politi-
cized by including additional ministers and the appointment of its members made 
subject to conforming to the country’s sectarian and ethnic divide. 

In fact, the negotiating task with regards to oil and gas contracts and other vital 
decisions have been passed to the Regions. At the present time there is only one 
region, the KRG, but this is an invitation to the other 15 Provinces to form Regions 
to follow suit at a time of when their institutions lack capacity and risking dishar-
mony of practices. This would make the haves richer and the have-nots envious, in 
addition to the border disputes it would create as a result of oil fields crossing under 
geographical borders, contributing further to disunity. 

The critical items that have been removed in the latest petroleum draft are funda-
mental to professionalism, transparency and accountability. The principles are still 
there but the mechanisms for enforcing them, in a process of checks and balances 
within Iraq’s current turbulent situation, have been removed or circumvented in 
away that could produce damaging effects. 

The resultant checks and balances in the draft are now insufficient to cope with 
Iraq’s internal political complications, and are more of a façade, leaving the com-
petence of authorities and the processes of the grant of rights open to manipulation 
by the political forces that prevail in today’s circumstances in Iraq. 

3.2 The first draft law prioritised the rehabilitation of the infrastructure and 
building production capacity to monetize the reserves and make the most of the 
country’s bulk of idle proven reserves of 115 bn barrels. At today’s production of 2 
mbpd Iraq needs no more than 17Bb, calculated on the generally accepted Reserve 
to Production ratio of 20. In line with this rule, Russia, for example, produces some 
10 mbpd from its reserve of 74 bn barrels. In effect, Iraq is wasting the finding cost 
and the earning capacity of 98 bn barrels of undeveloped stored reserves. 

The latest draft called for the immediate grant of rights to IOCs for the explo-
ration and development of 65 blocks with billions of potential oil reserves. The dis-
covered reserves shall be developed and produced to unrestricted capacity without 
delay or a cap to earn investment capital and provide a healthy return. They will, 
therefore compete with INOC’s oil large production capacity over a limited share of 
markets open to Iraq, cause oversupply, destabilize the crude oil price structure and 
contravene Iraq’s obligation towards OPEC, among other undesirable consequences. 

The latest Shoura Council examined petroleum draft and passed by the Cabinet 
to the Parliament omitted reference to these exploration blocks, in a conciliatory 
move by the Cabinet to the KRG, and left the matter to the Federal Oil and Gas 
Council to decide. KRG, however, maintained its objections, considering this latest 
revision by the Shoura Council as having ‘‘unauthorized changes’’ made to it. KRG 
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formal policy considers unacceptable any changes made post the stage of approval 
at the Ministerial Negotiation Committee. This is how things stand today. 

4.0 Concluding Remarks 
4.1 Without a central unified policy there will be disharmony and competition be-

tween INOC (operating on production and marketing its export oil to provide the 
state’s income) and the Regions & Governorates (prioritising exploration for addi-
tional reserves that will not be required for many years to come), and among the 
various Regions and Governorates. This will lead to disharmony and envy between 
the haves and have-nots. 

Such development would cause instability which is discouraging to investment, as 
well as a multitude of damaging consequences contributing to fragmentation, in-
stead of promoting the uniformity of oil and gas practices and the unity of the na-
tion and the country. 

The Constitution has tasked the Federal Government with the job of oil and gas 
resource management, not any one village, governorate or region. The initial draft 
law was drawn up to unify plans, policy and decision-making through participation 
(beyond cooperation or consultation) of the regions, governorates and the federal 
government at the centre, without ignoring participation at the operating and super-
visory processes. 

4.2 Instability, especially when associated with insecurity, would lead to an 
unhealthy oil industry and would discourage the serious IOCs, who have the re-
quired knowledge, capital and markets. Iraq would then find itself accepting specu-
lators with more promises than they can deliver, and the minor companies which 
do not have the capability to develop Iraq’s giant oil fields. 

4.3 IOCs, in my view, are advised to aim for urgently needed rehabilitation of the 
infrastructure, expansion of production capacity of the producing and partially de-
veloped fields, improving damaged reservoir performance, and to develop the many 
discovered but not yet delineated oil fields, in partnerships with INOC, rather than 
going for extensive exploration for unnecessary new oil. A rush for exploration and 
development contracts at this particular juncture of Iraq’s political and economic de-
velopment would be viewed as mortgaging the reserves of future generations. It 
would provide fuel to the view that the war was for oil. 

4.4 There are today a number of damaging trends of ‘Tsunami’ dimensions, en-
gulfing Iraq. There is a widespread lack of security and law and order, widespread 
killing for reasons of identity, ethnicity, sect, or for no reason other than criminal 
ends. 

There is widespread lack of efficiency in government organisations and a near ab-
sence of institutional performance or sound management at the centre and espe-
cially in the Provinces, in addition to a lack of investment and extremely high un-
employment. 

Action to reverse these damaging trends ought to be all embracing in nature, co-
ordinated and united in approach, and having the welfare of country and the nation 
at heart above all considerations. A healthy and robust oil industry would provide 
the revenue necessary for social and economic reform and the right environment for 
easing much of the above trends. 

4.5 Unless the draft petroleum law is revised to conform to professional practices 
rather than politicised concessions among the political parties, the petroleum law 
could further fragment the country. To pass the petroleum law by simple majority 
ignoring the rest of parliamentary representatives would further fragment the coun-
try and nation. 

And, to enact the petroleum law ahead of the revision of the constitution would 
appear as an act of folly. Clearly, a path of action to defer enacting the petroleum 
law and advance the revised constitution, which is logical, requires sufficient will 
to abandon much of prevailing political attitude by the major political parties that 
has brought the country to the calamity it is in today. Indeed it is a challenging 
path worthy of mentioning by an oil technocrat.

Mr. ACKERMAN. You are double blessed. 
Thank you very much. Please standby. 
Mr. Saliba. 
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STATEMENT OF MR. ISSAM MICHAEL SALIBA, SENIOR FOR-
EIGN LAW SPECIALIST, MIDDLE EAST AND NORTH AFRICA, 
LAW LIBRARY OF CONGRESS 

Mr. SALIBA. Thank you, Chairman Ackerman, Chairman 
Delahunt, Ranking Members, and all members of the two sub-
committees. 

I am honored to be here today to testify about the legal implica-
tion of the Iraqi oil and gas draft legislation, better know as the 
framework hydrocarbon law. This legislation can be summarized as 
intending to: (1) create an independent body to make final decision 
on all matters related to oil and gas activities in Iraq; (2) open the 
Iraqi oil and gas sector to private investors; (3) expand the role of 
the Iraqi Government in the management of present and future oil 
discoveries. 

The draft law provides for the creation of a Federal oil and gas 
council vested with the authority to approve contracts, including 
what is known in the industry as production sharing agreement, or 
PSA. 

A PSA gives the contractor an equity ownership in the oil reserve 
and is used in exploration and production contracts where the con-
tractor is at risk of losing all his investment money if no commer-
cially exploitable quantities of oil or gas are found within the con-
tract area. It is uncommon to use a PSA type contract for discov-
ered but not yet developed oil. 

The proposed law divides the oil resources in Iraq into three cat-
egories: (1) the presently producing fields identified in Annex 1; (2) 
discovered but not yet developed fields identified in Annex 2 and 
3; (3) prospective exploration areas identified in Annex 4. 

The draft law locates the fields in Annex 1 and 2 to the Iraq Na-
tional Oil Company, INOC, and the fields in Annex 3 to the re-
gional authorities. The ministry of oil, INOC, and each of the re-
gions, each within its respective jurisdiction, may initiate negotia-
tions and sign initial contracts related to oil and gas activities in 
accordance with instructions and model contracts as may be ap-
proved by the Federal created council. 

The initial contract shall be submitted to the Federal council for 
review. If the Federal council expresses no objections or if it fails 
to act within a prescribed period of time, the contract will become 
binding by default. If there is fault with the initial contract, the 
Federal council may object to it only by a two-third majority vote 
of the members present. 

The role of the Federal Government in managing future and un-
developed oil discoveries raises a potential constitutional issue. Ar-
ticle 111 of the Iraq constitution stipulates that oil and gas existing 
in all of Iraq are the property of the Iraqi people. This implies that 
the Federal Government should have the power to regulate and 
manage all oil and gas activities. However, Article 110, 112 and 
115 of the constitution suggests otherwise. 

Article 110 enumerates the power exclusively reserved to the 
Federal Government, but none is related to oil and gas. Article 112 
allows the Federal Government to manage only the presently oil-
producing fields, and distribute the revenue equitably among all 
geographic areas of Iraq. 
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1 Republic of Iraq, Draft Iraq Oil and Gas Law, 15 February, 2007 [draft legislation], available 
at Regional Government of Kurdistan, http://www.krg.org/articles/detail.asp?smap=&Ingnr=
12&asnr=&anr=16644&rnr=95. The website of the Regional Government in Kurdistan is the 
best available source for the text of the draft law.

The constitution is silent as to who has the power to manage fu-
ture discoveries or discoveries that has not been developed. This 
seems to suggest that the power of this manual has to go to the 
regions and the local governments, and Article 115, which stipu-
lates that all powers, not exclusively reserved to the Federal Gov-
ernment, belong to the regions and governments. 

Finally, I shall conclude by pointing out: (1) the annexes that 
must be a part of the draft legislation have not been finalized; (2) 
the Kurdistan Region is moving ahead with the enactment of its 
own oil and gas law that may be in conflict with the proposed Fed-
eral legislation; (3) that the proposed legislation does not by itself 
address the issue of how the oil revenue should be equitable dis-
tributed. 

Thank you for your attention listening to this abridged version 
of my written statement, and I will be happy to answer any ques-
tions you may have. 

[The prepared statement of Mr. Saliba follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF MR. ISSAM MICHAEL SALIBA, SENIOR FOREIGN LAW 
SPECIALIST, MIDDLE EAST AND NORTH AFRICA, LAW LIBRARY OF CONGRESS 

Chairmen Ackerman and Delahunt, Ranking Members Pence and Rohrabacher, 
and Distinguished Members of both House Subcommittees, 

I am Issam Michael Saliba, Senior Foreign Law Specialist for the Middle Eastern 
and North African Arab States, at the Law Library of Congress. I have also prac-
ticed extensively, both as an attorney and general counsel, in the oil and gas indus-
try in several countries in the Middle East. I am honored to appear before you today 
to testify about the legal implications of the oil and gas draft legislation approved 
by the Iraqi Cabinet, but not yet enacted into law by the Iraqi Council of Represent-
atives or Parliament. This proposed legislation is known as the ‘‘framework Hydro-
carbon law,’’ as referred to in Paragraph (iii) of the Initial Benchmark Assessment 
Report to Congress, dated July 12, 2007. I have relied in my analysis on a copy of 
the draft law posted on the official web site of the Regional Government of 
Kurdistan.1 The intent of the proposed legislation may be summarized as follows: 

1. to create an independent federal body with the power to make all final deci-
sions on oil and gas activities in Iraq;

2. to open the Iraqi oil and gas sector to private investment by Iraqi and non-
Iraqi investors; and

3. to expand the role of the Federal Government in matters related to the man-
agement and development of Iraqi oil and gas resources.

The draft law provides for the creation of a council called the Federal Oil and Gas 
Council (FOGC) or, simply, the Federal Council. This Council is composed of the 
Prime Minister, or his designee, as chairman and includes in its membership:

1. the Iraqi Government Ministers of Oil, Finance, and Planning;
2. the Governor of the Central Bank;
3. a representative of each Region;
4. a representative of each oil-producing governorate that is not organized into 

a Region;
5. the chief executives of the most important oil agencies, including the Iraqi 

National Oil Company and the Oil Marketing Company; and
6. a number, not to exceed three, of experts in oil, gas, finance, and commerce 

that shall be appointed by the Council of Ministers for a term not to exceed 
five years.

The Council is vested with the authority to approve all oil and gas contracts, in-
cluding those intended to explore for new resources; develop existing discoveries not 
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2 An aleatory contract is one that depends upon uncertain contingencies. See BRYAN A. GAR-
NER, A DICTIONARY OF MODERN LEGAL USAGE (2d ed. Oxford University Press, 1995). 

3 Republic of Iraq, Draft Iraq Oil and Gas Law, 15 February, 2007, Article 6 (B) (First and 
Second) [draft legislation], available at Regional Government of Kurdistan, http://www.krg.org/
articles/detail.asp?smap=&Ingnr=12&asnr=&anr=16644&rnr=95. 

4 Id. Article 8 (A). 
5 Id. Article 5 (F) (Second). 
6 Id. Article 9 (A). 
7 Id. Article 8 (C). 
8 Id. Article 9 (B) (Fifth). 
9 Id. Article 10 (A & B). 
10 Id. Article 10 (C). 
11 Id. Article 10 (D) (Third). 
12 Id. Article 10 (D) (Second). 

yet producing; or service and enhance the performance of current oil producing 
fields. The draft legislation allows the Federal Council to approve production-shar-
ing agreement (PSA) contracts that give investors, Iraqis, and foreigners equity 
ownership in the oil reserves existing in their contract areas. 

This type of contract is traditionally used when granting the contractor/investor 
the right to explore for hydrocarbon resources in new prospective geographic areas. 
In this type of aleatory2 contract the investor undertakes the risk of losing all his 
investment capital if no commercially exploitable quantities of oil or gas are found 
within the contract areas. 

It would be highly unusual in the industry, however, to use this type of contract 
to develop existing oil discoveries not yet developed, or to service and improve the 
performance of oil fields already producing. 

The proposed law divides the oil resources in Iraq into three categories:
1. currently-producing fields identified in Annex 1;
2. discovered but not yet producing fields identified in Annexes 2 and 3; and
3. prospective exploration areas identified in Annex 4.

The draft law gives the Iraq National Oil Company (INOC) the right to manage, 
develop, and operate the fields identified in Annexes 1 and 2,3 with the authority 
to enter directly into service and management contracts regarding the producing 
fields when necessary.4 It also gives the Regional Authorities the right to carry out 
the licensing process related to the development of the discovered but not yet pro-
ducing fields identified in Annex 3, through the contracting process adopted by the 
Federal Council with qualified international oil companies.5 The prospective explo-
ration areas identified in Annex 4 seem to have been left to be auctioned off to 
qualified persons by the Ministry of Oil and the regional authorities, each within 
their respective jurisdictions. 

The draft law stipulates that the right to conduct petroleum operations shall be 
granted on the basis of exploration and production contracts concluded, in accord-
ance with the relevant contracting process, between the Ministry of Oil or the re-
gional authority and a person, Iraqi or foreign, natural or legal, who can prove to 
the Ministry or the regional authority, based on the criteria adopted for companies 
by the Federal Council, that he has the technical and financial ability necessary to 
conduct effective petroleum operations.6 The Ministry of Oil is to prepare and the 
Federal Council is to approve model exploration and production contracts.7 

The model contracts may be based on a service contract, development and produc-
tion contract, or aleatory risk-based exploration contract.8 

The Ministry of Oil, the Iraqi National Oil Company, and the regions shall each, 
within its respective jurisdiction, sign the initial contract with the selected con-
tractor. A provision shall be included in the contract stating that the contract will 
become binding if not objected to by the Federal Council in accordance with the Fed-
eral Oil and Gas Law.9 

The initial contract shall be referred to the Federal Council within thirty days 
from the date of signing; it otherwise shall be considered null and void.10 

The Federal Council shall review the contract and inform the Ministry of Oil, the 
INOC, or the regional authority of its objections, if any, within sixty days, or within 
an additional forty-five days in certain circumstances. The contract will become final 
and binding if the Federal Council does not have any objections or does not act with-
in the prescribed period of time.11 

Of special interest is the situation in which there is serious departure in the ini-
tial contract from the criteria and model contracts adopted by the Federal Council. 
In such an instance, the objection to the initial contract by the Federal Council re-
quires a two-thirds majority of the members present.12 
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13 Id. Article 5 (C) (Sixth). 
14 IRAQI CONST. art. 111 (2005). 
15 Id. art. 110. 
16 Id. art. 112. 
17 Id. art. 115. 
18 Republic of Iraq, Draft Iraq Oil and Gas Law, 15 February, 2007 [draft legislation], avail-

able at Regional Government of Kurdistan, http://www.krg.org/articles/de-
tail.asp?smap=&Ingnr=12&asnr=&anr=16644&rnr=95.

The Federal Council may appoint Iraqis and foreign oil and gas experts to an ad-
visory board called the Office of Independent Advisors to assist the Council in re-
viewing and evaluating exploration and production contracts and oil and gas field 
development plans. The Federal Council decides on the number of the advisors and 
appoints them by a unanimous decision for a period of one year, which can be ex-
tended.13 

The role of the federal authorities in managing oil and gas resources beyond those 
identified in Annex 1 raises a potential constitutionality issue in the proposed law. 
Article 111 of the Iraqi Constitution14 stipulates that oil and gas existing in all the 
regions and governorates of Iraq is the property of the Iraqi people. This implies 
that the Federal Government should have original power to regulate and manage 
all oil and gas activities. But articles 110, 112, and 115 of the Constitution may sug-
gest otherwise. 

Article 110 enumerates the powers exclusively reserved to the Federal Govern-
ment such as conducting foreign policy, raising an army, and regulating trade across 
regional and governorates lines.15 Concerning oil and gas resources, Article 112 stip-
ulates that the Federal Government, concurrently with the governments of the re-
gions and the producing governorates, undertakes the management of oil and gas 
produced from current fields and ensures the equitable distribution of the resulting 
revenue in a manner commensurate with population distribution in the various 
parts of the country. It further stipulates that the Federal Government and the gov-
ernments of the regions and producing governorates together formulate the strategic 
policies needed to develop the oil and gas resources.16 

Therefore, the power to manage existing oil and gas producing fields and to for-
mulate development plans for oil and gas resources seems to be shared between the 
Federal Government and the governments of the regions and the producing 
governorates. The Constitution is silent on the role of the Federal Government in 
the management of future oil and gas discoveries or discoveries that have not yet 
been developed. Under Article 115 of the Constitution this means that the manage-
ment of future or not yet developed discoveries belongs to the regional and local gov-
ernments. Article 115 stipulates that all powers not exclusively reserved to the fed-
eral government are to be exercised by the regions and governorates; and that with 
respect to shared powers the priority shall be given to the regional and local laws 
in the event of a conflict arising between such laws and federal law.17 

Another constitutional issue meriting attention, irrespective of the nature of the 
division of powers between the federal and regional or local governments, is whether 
an independent body such as the Federal Council can be given the power to issue 
final binding decisions on matters, such as managing oil and gas activities, that be-
long under the Constitution to other federal, regional, or local governmental bodies. 

Final important points are:
1. there is apparently no agreement, yet, as to the content of the Annexes that 

must be a part of the present legislation;
2. the Kurdistan Region is proceeding with the enactment of its own oil and 

gas law that may be in conflict with the proposed federal legislation; and
3. that the proposed legislation does not address the issue of how the oil rev-

enue should be equitably distributed among the various parts of Iraq. This 
has to be addressed in a separate law that the Council of Ministers must 
submit to the Council of Representatives.18 

Thank you for your attention, and I would be happy to answer any questions you 
may have.

Mr. ACKERMAN. Thank you both very, very much. 
First, let me ask some concerns that people have raised in gen-

eral, concerns based on their concerns. 
Do you have a concern that foreign interests will be heavily in-

volved in reaping much of the profits that would be made from the 
oil and gas industry of Iraq? 

VerDate Mar 21 2002 14:33 Jan 11, 2008 Jkt 000000 PO 00000 Frm 00059 Fmt 6633 Sfmt 6601 F:\WORK\MESA\071807\36825.000 DOUG PsN: DOUG



54

Mr. Saliba first. 
Mr. SALIBA. Okay. Mr. Chairman, I will just address the legal 

question. The law as written now allows the Iraqi Government to 
sign contracts and to conclude contracts with anyone whether it is 
an Iraqi person, natural person, legal person or a foreign person, 
and they define foreign person as being also as a natural person 
or as a company. 

So the potential is there to do any type of contracts. Now wheth-
er they will do this type of contract that the foreign contraction 
would reap the benefits or not, it is up to what they will be doing 
along the line, but the law as written now allows for such type of 
contracts to be concluded. 

Mr. ACKERMAN. Mr. Shafiq? 
Mr. SHAFIQ. Yes, sir. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
First, I would like to point out that the PSA about included in 

the draft contract, in the draft law neither in our first draft nor in 
the latest draft. 

Two is that the attachment recently had been omitted from the 
latest draft negotiated by the negotiating committee, and that is 
only really to close the Kurdistan Regional Government because 
they objected to the fact that they had not seen it, seen all of these 
attachments. 

As a result, all these attachments have been dropped out and left 
for the council to decide on, and as I said, this is not a very good 
choice at all. So that is the up-to-date information on the subject. 

As to the profitability really, I think that has been exaggerated 
media reference to the windfall profit. The INOC actually stipulate 
that the maximum return should be to the nation. There should be 
participation to the nation. However, the investor should get com-
mensurate rate to their risk and investment. 

I interpret this and should any future negotiator in Iraq to inter-
pret this to mean something of the order of 10 percent, 15 percent, 
certainly not more than 20 percent. 

Mr. ACKERMAN. Let me give you the same question rephrased 
with its political intent. How would you respond or address those 
critics who say that America is in Iraq for the oil? Mr. Saliba? 

Mr. SALIBA. Mr. Chairman, I cannot address this question. It is 
really political. What I can say is the process by which they are—
this law allows a contract to be granted, whether to Iraqi or non-
Iraqi, very, very loose. 

Mr. ACKERMAN. Very? 
Mr. SALIBA. Very loose. 
Mr. ACKERMAN. Loose. 
Mr. SALIBA. The process is very loose. For example, if the created 

department and the ministry of oil negotiated a contract and 
signed an initiated contract the only oversight is going to be when 
they send it to the federal, newly created Federal oil and gas coun-
cil. The council has 60 days, I think, to review this contract. If it 
didn’t object to it within that time limit, or if it fails to act, then 
the contract will become valid, effective, and binding. 

Not only that, let us say if some 50 percent of the council mem-
bers found that this oil contract is way against the principles stat-
ed by the law, what they can do nothing unless they secure the 
two-third majority vote on the council. If this happen, regardless of 
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whether the contract is in accordance with the principles stated in 
the law or not, the law provides no remedy what to do with this 
contract. This contract would be come binding, would become in 
force, and nobody can do anything about it. 

So I am not questioning the principle that I stated in the law, 
but the process is——

Mr. ACKERMAN. Based on what you just said and allow you to 
add to your statement before turning to Mr. Shafiq, how easy 
would it be to corrupt that process given what we are seeing right 
now with what we believe is massive wholesale corruption of the 
petroleum industry? 

Mr. SALIBA. Again, I believe if a contract of this magnitude is de-
pendent only on one person or five person in a department of the 
government, and the only oversight is a two-third vote of a council 
that may or may not act within certain period of time, I think there 
is a problem there. 

Mr. ACKERMAN. Mr. Shafiq. 
Mr. SHAFIQ. Sir, I will try to be very frank with you, Mr. Chair-

man, to answer your question, was America there for the oil, and 
I will come to address all the other points. 

The First World War decidedly was not for oil. However, the 
Middle East became the best prize to the victorious powers at the 
time. We live in a world where economics dictates. Now, I don’t 
know what to say in this instance that America was there for oil, 
but much depends on how America behaves in this particular area. 

And example where now there are some 65 blocks with rich oil 
for our grants of rights to international oil companies, and cer-
tainly the American companies are the most qualified to bid for 
these and getting them, this grant of right for the real oil, as I ex-
plained, is not graded at all because today Iraq has some 115 bil-
lion barrels in storage in the reservoirs in the ground. That 115 
can build a capacity up to 10 million barrels a day intended for a 
decade, before we reach 10 million to start with, it will take us a 
decade and decade and a half. 

Now, why are we going for exploration in oil wells to get addi-
tional new oil? The introduction of such article where even it state 
it should immediately be implemented would be futile to such an 
argument that the light forces, America and the British are there 
for the oil. So I would like to conclude much depends on what will 
be the end result of this law and how the attitude of the American 
intention is expressed. 

Mr. ACKERMAN. I have a feeling we are going to——
Mr. SHAFIQ. So, Mr. Chairman, as to the criticism of Dr. Saliba, 

I am afraid I do agree with his interpretation of the procedure and 
the makeup of the council, and I would not hesitate to say I am 
afraid it open itself for corruption. 

Mr. ACKERMAN. Thank you for your candor. I have a feeling we 
are going to explore this issue a little bit further. We are facing 
several votes. A quick rundown of the chair’s intent. It is right now 
to yield 2 minutes to the ranking member, Mr. Pence; 31⁄2 minutes 
to the chairman; and 2 minutes to Mr. Rohrabacher. We will then 
recess for the votes in progress, come back in approximately half 
an hour or so. If you would all stand down at that point, we will 
go to Mr. Pence right now. 

VerDate Mar 21 2002 14:33 Jan 11, 2008 Jkt 000000 PO 00000 Frm 00061 Fmt 6633 Sfmt 6601 F:\WORK\MESA\071807\36825.000 DOUG PsN: DOUG



56

Mr. PENCE. Thank you, Chairman, and I want to thank both of 
the witnesses. This has been enormously illuminating, and I thank 
you for the expertise and efforts that you have taken on behalf f 
your homeland. It is a service to the world. 

Let me just ask very specifically. Mr. Shafiq, you made a com-
ment in your opening statement I am very interested in asking you 
to briefly expound upon. I am particularly curious about whether 
there is a will on the part of the Iraqi Parliament to finish the hy-
drocarbon law and its four component parts. I believe you closed 
your testimony, Mr. Shafiq, saying that you expected there to be 
‘‘movement within a week.’’

Did I hear you correctly, and if so, might you expand on that pre-
diction and what we might expect within that period of time? 

Mr. SHAFIQ. I could say that certainly the government and the 
Parliaments are serious to examine the draft petroleum law. 

Now, the stalemates can’t be resolved during the present and the 
ongoing negotiation between the Federal Government and the gov-
ernment of Kurdistan Region, and I do understand that there is 
going to be a very high-level meeting shortly to discuss this very 
same subject. 

What is holding the law today is basically the Kurdistan Re-
gional Government who refuse or change their mind to approve it 
on account of what the Shoura Council have decided and suggested. 

Mr. PENCE. But your expectation, Mr. Shafiq, is that there will 
be movement within a week. Did I hear you correctly? 

Mr. SHAFIQ. Potentially, yes, sir. 
Mr. PENCE. On that issue? 
Mr. SHAFIQ. Yes, sir. 
Mr. PENCE. Thank you. Thank you, Chairman. 
Mr. ACKERMAN. Thank you. Chairman Delahunt. 
Mr. DELAHUNT. Again, thank you both, and I just want to review 

your testimony, Mr. Shafiq, and then Mr. Saliba, I would ask you 
to comment on it. 

As I indicated in my opening, I am very concerned about the per-
ception, the perception among many quarters that the United 
States went to war because of oil, and I am concerned about fuel-
ing, fueling that particular perception because it harms our na-
tional interest. In your written testimony and what I just heard 
from you is that when it comes to Annex 4 the unexplored potential 
oil fields, that is open to auction, if you will, by international oil 
companies, according to the current status of the hydrocarbon, the 
framework draft. Is that an accurate statement on my part? 

Mr. SHAFIQ. Are you asking me, sir? 
Mr. DELAHUNT. Yes. I am asking both of you, but let me begin 

with you. 
Mr. SHAFIQ. Okay. Yes. It will be open to bidding. 
Mr. DELAHUNT. Okay. 
Mr. SHAFIQ. The procedure is for the companies interested to be 

prequalified and then invited to bid in accordance to other con-
tracts which are to be prepared by the council. They have not been 
prepared yet. 

Mr. DELAHUNT. They have not been prepared, and in terms of 
the size of those unexplored areas, are they considerable? 

Mr. SHAFIQ. Yes. 
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Mr. DELAHUNT. They are? 
Mr. SHAFIQ. I should think so. They are all over the country, and 

they contain very high potential. I have in the past estimated Iraq 
future potential to be in the region of 215 billion barrels, and these 
should recover most of that potential. 

Mr. DELAHUNT. And what you have been saying, sir, you in Lon-
don have been saying is that at this point in time that is unneces-
sary because there are adequate existing supplies in areas that 
have been explored and discovered but not producing. Is that cor-
rect? 

Mr. SHAFIQ. Well, in oil, what we call proven reserves are the 
stored oil in the drained fields, and in Iraq we have some 115 bil-
lion today——

Mr. DELAHUNT. Okay. 
Mr. SHAFIQ [continuing]. Scattered or housed in 80 oil fields. 

Some of these, in fact, only 20 are under current being produced. 
Mr. DELAHUNT. And that will go on for 10 more years. 
Mr. SHAFIQ. Sorry? 
Mr. DELAHUNT. And that will go on for 10 more years. As you 

said, a rush for exploration contracts at this particular juncture 
would be viewed as mortgaging the reserves of future generations 
and it would provide fuel to the view that the war was for oil. 

Mr. SHAFIQ. I would, yes, be prepared to defend that argument. 
Mr. DELAHUNT. Thank you. 
Mr. ACKERMAN. Thank you very much. 
Mr. Saliba, very briefly? 
Mr. SALIBA. I would just add, Mr. Chairman, you are right but 

also Annex 1 and 2 could be also optioned off, not only Annex 4. 
Could be under the law. In other words, the law permit that. 

Mr. SHAFIQ. May I intercept at this point? 
Mr. ACKERMAN. Briefly, and we’ll come back to this. 
Mr. SHAFIQ. These discovered fields, which are being produced or 

shall be produced by the international oil companies, they shall not 
go for option. The National Oil Company has the jurisdiction to get 
international oil companies on service contract to help them with 
the management and technology. 

Mr. ACKERMAN. Thank you. Mr. Rohrabacher. 
Mr. ROHRABACHER. Thank you, Mr. Chairman and let me just 

note that I was a little bit late today so I didn’t have a chance to 
say happy birthday to Congressman Delahunt. 

Mr. DELAHUNT. Thank you. 
Mr. ROHRABACHER. Who is my fearless leader of my sub-

committee, and no one ever thought he would last this long. 
[Laughter.] 

To the question at hand, I would just like to know whether or 
not the Government of China or any Chinese companies have had 
any type agreement? Has there been any deal with them over the 
oil that will be produced in Iraq? Either or both of you. 

Mr. SALIBA. I believe there were some contracts prior to the 2003 
from the Saddam era. There were some contracts. My under-
standing——

Mr. ROHRABACHER. There has been no contracts with the Chi-
nese since for this new development of oil? 

Mr. SALIBA. I have no information about that. 
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Mr. ROHRABACHER. Do you have any, sir? Do you have any? 
Mr. SHAFIQ. Are you addressing me, sir? 
Mr. ROHRABACHER. Yes, I am. 
Mr. SHAFIQ. China has had a contract during the Saddam re-

gime, which is a PSA, by the way, contract. However, what is ex-
pected and I think this is on the way, that these contracts need to 
be reformed to conform to the present petroleum law before they 
can proceed and be given a life injection. 

Mr. ROHRABACHER. Let me just note for the record, Mr. Chair-
man, that I did vote with the Democrat alternative that suggested 
that a certain amount of oil revenue in the future by Iraq should 
be dedicated to paying back the expenses to the United States Gov-
ernment for what we have expended here for the past few years, 
and I would hope that the people of Iraq understand that—whether 
you say this war was for oil or not—that there has been a tremen-
dous expenditure of treasure on the part of the United States, not 
to even mention the blood and value of our people, and I would 
hope that in the future that if there is oil production in Iraq, that 
the people of Iraq will be mindful that this is a great cost to the 
United States and we deserve to be treated better than the Chinese 
when it comes to this type of bidding. 

So thank you very much. 
Mr. ACKERMAN. You are very welcome. 
The chair will note that your voting record has much improved. 

[Laughter.] 
And your——
Mr. DELAHUNT. But it has got a long way to go, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. ACKERMAN. It does, but he is indeed becoming more and 

more sartorially splendorous. 
Just quickly one word answer, one number answer, and then we 

are going to adjourn and conclude the hearing for today, and both 
chairs will confer as to whether or not we want to have a follow-
up hearing on this matter. 

On a scale of one to ten, with zero being the lowest, and ten 
being the highest, what is the possibility under this proposal that 
there will be high corruption within the oil and gas industry? Mr. 
Saliba, pick a number. 

Mr. SALIBA. All I can say, Mr. Chairman, that the law as written 
it is very open to any type of corruption if the people in charge 
want to do that. 

Mr. ACKERMAN. High possibility. 
Mr. Shafiq? 
Mr. SHAFIQ. Really that is a very difficult one to decide on, but 

the rules of the game are open to malpractice, and as such I would 
give it six out of ten that there can be malpractice. 

Mr. ACKERMAN. Thank you both very much for your expertise 
and the time you have dedicated to helping us in our deliberations. 
The panel is dismissed with the thanks of both subcommittees, and 
the hearing is concluded. 

[Whereupon, at 3:45 p.m., the subcommittees were adjourned.] 
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A P P E N D I X 

MATERIAL SUBMITTED FOR THE HEARING RECORD

PREPARED STATEMENT OF THE HONORABLE SHEILA JACKSON LEE, A REPRESENTATIVE 
IN CONGRESS FROM THE STATE OF TEXAS 

Thank you, Mr. Chairman, for convening this extremely important hearing. As we 
work to find a way to end our military commitment in Iraq, it is vital that we focus 
a great deal of attention on Iraq’s oil and gas industry, which will play an crucial 
role in the reconstruction of that nation. May I also take this opportunity to thank 
the Ranking Member, and to welcome our three witnesses: Mr. Joseph A. Christoff, 
Director of International Affairs and Trade, Government Accountability Office; Mr. 
Tariq Shafiq, Director, Petrolog and Associates; and Mr. Issam Michael Saliba, Sen-
ior Foreign Law Specialist, Middle East and North Africa, Law Library of Congress. 
I look forward to your informative testimony. As the Co-Chair of the Congressional 
Black Caucus’ Energy Taskforce as well as a Representative of Houston, the ‘‘En-
ergy Capital of the World,’’ I am extremely interested in further discussion of how 
to successfully reconstruct Iraq’s energy sector. 

Mr. Chairman, in 2003 the Bush administration chose to invade Iraq without lay-
ing out a clear and realistic plan for reconstructing the nation after the conflict. 
This administration incorrectly predicted that the reconstruction of post-Saddam 
Hussein Iraq would be quick, easy, and financed by Iraq’s own resources. Instead, 
the rebuilding of Iraq’s infrastructure, devastated by years of war, sanctions, 
Saddam’s depredations, and the looting and chaos that followed his overthrow has 
proven difficult and costly. 

Though much of Iraq’s infrastructure now lies in ruins, the country still has an 
immense abundance of energy resources. In proven oil reserves, Iraq ranks behind 
only Saudi Arabia and Canada, though the exact extent of its reserves remains con-
troversial. Most estimates are in the range of 115 billion barrels, with approxi-
mately 65% located in the southern fields, particularly the Rumalia fields. In addi-
tion to known reserves, with only about 10% of Iraq having been adequately ex-
plored for oil to date, many experts estimate that large additional reserves may be 
located in the Western Desert region. 

Iraqi oil production is currently at around 2 million barrels per day. Due to ongo-
ing problems of a lack of technology, damage from previous mismanagement, the ef-
fects of looting, and water intrusion, it has been estimated that it could take up to 
three years for Iraqi oil production levels to significantly expand. Iraq currently has 
the infrastructure to export a potential 6 million barrels per day, though exports via 
these pipelines have been threatened by substantial numbers of attacks on the in-
frastructure, as well as wear and damage to the pipelines. The repair and protection 
of these pipelines would allow the export of all Iraqi oil. 

Reconstruction of Iraq’s oil industry must be a key element of any national recon-
struction effort. The energy sector is vital to the nation’s political and economic fu-
ture, with oil exports funding virtually all imports of basic goods, including food and 
medicine. Oil exports currently provide about 95% of Iraq’s foreign exchange earn-
ings. 

This lucrative industry is also potentially the basis for an agreement between the 
nation’s three main communities: Shiite and Sunni Arabs, and the Kurds. While 
both the Kurds and the Shiite Arabs inhabit lands high in oil resources, Sunni 
Arabs primarily live in territories with relatively few oil reserves. As a result, an 
effort to create and support a unified central government will require an oil-wealth-
sharing agreement between these groups. 

The United States has provided some assistance to the rehabilitation of Iraq’s oil 
sector, largely because the Bush Administration expected revenue from this indus-
try to shoulder the financial burden of national reconstruction. U.S. assistance has 
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focused on initiatives to increase the production and exportation of crude oil, and 
has seen mixed results. Investigations by the Special Inspector General for Iraq Re-
construction (SIGIR) have revealed substantial flaws in numerous reconstruction 
projects, highlighting serious problems including waste of significant amounts of 
funds, loss of potential revenue, and inconsistent or inadequate output. 

An additional component to the evolving situation is the ongoing debate within 
the Iraqi government on a package of hydrocarbon sector and revenue sharing legis-
lation. Included in this legislation is an outline of the regulatory and policy frame-
work for future oil and gas exploration and production. While this draft legislation 
states that the nation’s oil wealth belongs to all citizens, it does not delineate the 
specific manner in which revenue will be shared. This will continue to be a crucial 
issue, with the Kurdistan Regional Government seeking to preserve regional author-
ity to direct oil and gas policy, and the Sunni Arabs, who primarily occupy regions 
with few proven oil and gas deposits, seeking to ensure the equitable distribution 
of future oil revenue. 

These tensions have been seen in the increasingly frequent bombings in Kirkuk, 
an oil rich city in the north of the country whose status has been hotly disputed 
by these groups. Just this week, a suicide bomb attack in this city killed over 85 
people and wounded at least 180 others. 

Mr. Chairman, the United States invasion and occupation of Iraq has been a mis-
guided, mismanaged, and costly debacle. This Democratic Congress has made a 
clear effort to end U.S. military engagement in Iraq, an effort that I firmly support 
and believe must continue until U.S. troops are removed. Though I and several of 
my colleagues disapproved of this war from the beginning, now that ill-conceived in-
vasion has occurred, and Iraq’s political and economic infrastructure is mortally 
wounded, we have a responsibility to not leave Iraq in ruins. 

I very much look forward to hearing the testimony of our witnesses today. Thank 
you, Mr. Chairman, and I yield back the balance of my time.

Æ
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